# Master Contract

2019-2020 2020-2021

ST. CROIX EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

| ARTICLE 1 – PURPOSE OF CONTRACT  | 1             |
|--|---------------|
| ARTICLE II – RECOGNITION OF EXCLUSIVE REPRESENTATIVE                                     | 1             |
| Section 1 – Recognition  | 1             |
| Section 2 – Appropriate UnitSection 3 – Selection of Negotiators                         |               |
| ARTICLE III - DEFINITIONS  |               |
|  |               |
| Section 1 – Terms And Conditions Of Employment<br>Section 2 – Teachers                   |               |
| Section 3 – QSC  |               |
| Section 4 – School Year  |               |
| Section 5 – Working Day<br>Section 6 – Substitute Teacher                                |               |
| Section 7 – Substitute Teacher   |               |
| ARTICLE IV – SCHOOL BOARD RIGHTS   |               |
| Section 1 – Management Rights  |               |
| Section 2 - Management Responsibilities  | 3             |
| Section 3 – Effect Of Rules, Regulations, Laws And Policies                              | 3             |
| Section 4 – Reservation Of Management Rights   |               |
| ARTICLE V – TEACHER RIGHTS   |               |
| Section 1 – Expression, Rights And Limits<br>Section 2 – Right To Join                   | 3             |
| Section 3 – Dues Check off   |               |
| Section 4 – Fair Share   | 4             |
| Section 5 – Copyrighting And Publishing  |               |
| Section 6 – Constitution And Legal Jurisdiction  |               |
| Section 8 – Personnel Files  |               |
| Section 9 – Freedom Of Discussion  |               |
| Section 10 – Evaluation Procedures<br>Section 11 – Peer Review                           |               |
|  |               |
| ARTICLE VI – ASSOCIATION RIGHTS  |               |
| Section 1 – Authorized RepresentativesSection 2 – Use Of School Facilities And Equipment |               |
| Section 3 – Communications   | <i>†</i><br>7 |
| Section 4 – Use Of School Buildings  | 7             |
| Section 5 – Necessary Information  |               |
| Section 6 – Association LeavesSection 7 – President Leave Time                           |               |
| ARTICLE VII – COMPENSATION & SALARY SCHEDULE   |               |
| Section 1 – Salary Schedules   |               |
| Section 2 – Schedule Placement   |               |
| Section 3 – Pay Options  |               |

| Section 4 – Experience Credit/Performance Increments |        |
|--|--------|
| Section 5 – Lane Placement1                          |        |
| Section 6 - National Board Certification1            |        |
| Section 7 – Part-Time Compensation1                  | 11     |
| Section 8 – Prep Time Substitute Pay1                | 11     |
| Section 9 - Extended Times And Differentials         | 11     |
| Section 10 – Intern Compensation1                    | 11     |
| Section 11 – Mileage1                                | 11     |
| ARTICLE VIII - SUPPLEMENTAL COMPENSATION1            | 12     |
| Section 1 – Coaching And Advisor Assignments         | 12     |
| Section 2 – New Coaching And Advisor Positions       | <br>12 |
| Section 3 – Pay Options                              |        |
| Section 4 – Coaching Compensation                    | <br>12 |
| Section 5 – Advisor Compensation                     |        |
| ARTICLE IX – INSURANCE                               |        |
|  |        |
| Section 1 – Insurance Coverage1                      |        |
| Section 2 – Full And Part-Time Definitions1          |        |
| Section 3 – Health And Hospitalization Insurance     |        |
| Section 4 – Life Insurance1                          |        |
| Section 5 – Dental Insurance                         |        |
| Section 6 – Short Term Disability Income Protection  |        |
| Section 7 – Long Term Disability Income Protection   |        |
| Section 8 – Legal Insurance1                         | 18     |
| Section 9 – Retirement Benefits                      | 18     |
| Section 10 – Survivors Benefits2                     | 20     |
| Section 11 – District Insurance Committee2           | 20     |
| Section 12 – Policy Availability2                    |        |
| Section 13 – Disclaimer2                             | 21     |
| Section 14 – IRS 125 Plan2                           | 21     |
| ARTICLE X – LEAVES                                   | 21     |
| Section 1 – Sick Leave2                              | 21     |
| Section 2 – Personal Leave                           |        |
| Section 3 – Parental Leave                           |        |
| Section 4 – Sabbatical Leave                         |        |
| Section 5 – Educational Leave                        |        |
| Section 6 – Exchange Teaching                        |        |
| Section 7 – Special Leave                            |        |
| Section 8 – Military Leave                           |        |
| Section 9 – Jury Duty                                |        |
| Section 10 – Professional Leave                      |        |
| Section 11 – Short Term Leave                        |        |
| Section 12 – Unspecified Leave                       |        |
| Section 13 – Declining Approved Leaves Of Absence    |        |
| Section 14 – Five Year Leave Of Absence              |        |
| Section 15 – Leaves And Insurance                    |        |
| ARTICLE XI – SCHOOL YEAR2                            | 29     |

| Section 1 – Official School Calendar                                     |            |
|--|------------|
| Section 2 – Emergency School Closing                                     |            |
| ARTICLE XII – TEACHING RESPONSIBILITIES AND CONDITIONS                   |            |
| Section 1 – Basic DaySection 2 – Building Hours                          |            |
| Section 2 – Building HoursSection 3 – Prep Time                          |            |
| Section 4 – Normal Teaching Load   | .30<br>.30 |
| Section 5 – Supervisory Assignment                                       |            |
| Section 6 – Faculty Meetings   | .31        |
| Section 7 – Part-Time Teacher Responsibilities                           |            |
| Section 8 – Retention Of License(s)                                      |            |
| Section 9 – Online Learning  |            |
| ARTICLE XIII – ADDITIONAL ACTIVITIES                                     |            |
| Section 1 – Extended Day Responsibilities                                | .32        |
| Section 2 – Compensation<br>Section 3 – Committees                       |            |
|  |            |
| ARTICLE XIV – SUMMER AND EXTENDED EMPLOYMENT                             |            |
| Section 1 – Summer Positions   |            |
| Section 2 – Working Day  |            |
| ARTICLE XV – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE   |            |
| Section 1 – Definitions  |            |
| Section 2 – Purposes   |            |
| Section 3 – Time Limits<br>Section 4 – Informal Procedures               |            |
| Section 5 – Formal Procedures  |            |
| Section 6 – Arbitration Procedures                                       |            |
| Section 7 – Reprisals  | .37        |
| Section 8 – Election Of Remedies And Waiver                              | .37        |
| ARTICLE XVI - QUALITY STEERING COMMITTEE (QSC)                           | .37        |
| Section 1 – Policies   | .37        |
| Section 2 – Members  |            |
| Section 3 – Meetings   |            |
| Section 4 – Agenda   |            |
| Section 5 – Policy Modifications   |            |
| ARTICLE XVII – TEACHER RETIREMENT  |            |
| Section 1 – Retirement Eligibility                                       |            |
| Section 2 – Retirement Severance Plans                                   |            |
| Section 3 – Retirement Entitlement<br>Section 4 – Severance Distribution |            |
| Section 5 – Matching Tax Deferred Plans                                  |            |
| ARTICLE XVIII – EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES                                     |            |
| Section 1 – Individual Contract  |            |
| Section 1 – Individual Contract<br>Section 2 – Resignations              |            |
| Section 3 – Equal Rights   |            |
|  |            |

| Section 4 – Teacher AssignmentSection 5 – Job Share, Part-Time Or Reduced Contracts  |                            |
|--|----------------------------|
| ARTICLE XIX – VACANCIES AND TEACHER PLACEMENT  | 41                         |
| Section 1 – Vacancies  Section 2 – Transfer-Voluntary  Section 3 – Transfer-Involuntary  Section 4 – Annual Spring Posting(s)  Section 5 – Application Of Law  | 42<br>42<br>42             |
| ARTICLE XX – UNREQUESTED LEAVE OF ABSENCE AND SENIORITY  | 43                         |
| Section 1 – Purpose  | 43<br>43<br>44             |
| ARTICLE XXI – INSTRUCTIONAL CONDITIONS   | 46                         |
| Section 1 – Student Teacher/Interns<br>Section 2 – Student Behavior Notification<br>Section 3 – Class Assignments  | 47                         |
| ARTICLE XXII – TEACHER PROTECTION AND STUDENT DISCIPLINE   | 47                         |
| Section 1 – Necessary Use Of Force Section 2 – Assault Section 3 – First Removal From The Classroom Section 4 – Second Removal From The Classroom Section 5 – Complaint Against A Teacher  | 47<br>47<br>47             |
| ARTICLE XXIII – ADULT BASIC EDUCATION (ABE) AND EARLY CHILDHOOD FAMILY EDUCATION (ECFE) TEACHERS   | 48                         |
| Section 1 – Contract Year  | 49<br>49<br>49<br>50<br>50 |
| ARTICLE XXIV – ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS   | 53                         |
| Section 1 – Term And Reopening Negotiations  Section 2 – Effect And Finality  Section 3 – Amendments  Section 4 – Severability  Section 5 – Copies Of Contract  Section 6 – Individual Contract Rights  Section 7 – Site-Based Decision-Making | 53<br>54<br>54<br>54<br>54 |
| ARTICI F XXV – SIGNATURES  | 55                         |

| APPENDIX A-1 – 2019-2020 SALARY SCHEDULE                    | 56 |
|---|----|
| APPENDIX A-1Q – 2019-2020 QCOMP SALARY SCHEDULE             | 57 |
| APPENDIX A-2 – 2020-2021 SALARY SCHEDULE                    | 58 |
| APPENDIX A-2Q – 2020-2021 QCOMP SALARY SCHEDULE             | 59 |
| APPENDIX B – SUPPLEMENTARY COMPENSATION RATES               | 60 |
| APPENDIX C – COACHES AND MSHSL ADVISOR ASSIGNEMNT NEW COACH | 61 |
| APPENDIX D – ADVISORS ASSIGNMENT                            | 64 |
| APPENDIX E – TEACHER CONTRACT                               | 66 |
| APPENDIX F – JOB SHARE AGREEMENT                            | 68 |
| MEMORANDUMS OF UNDERSTANDING                                | 70 |

# ARTICLE 1 – PURPOSE OF CONTRACT

This Master Contract is entered into between the School Board for Independent School District No. 834, Stillwater, Minnesota (hereinafter referred to as the School Board), and the Saint Croix Education Association (hereinafter referred to as the Association), pursuant to and in compliance with the Public Employment Labor Relations Act (P.E.L.R.A.) as amended to provide the terms and conditions of employment for teachers during the term of this contract.

# ARTICLE II - RECOGNITION OF EXCLUSIVE REPRESENTATIVE

# Section 1 - Recognition

In accordance with the P.E.L.R.A., the School Board recognizes the Association as the exclusive representative of teachers employed by the School Board of Independent School District 834. The Association as exclusive representative shall have those rights and duties as prescribed by the P.E.L.R.A. and as described in the provisions of this contract.

# Section 2 – Appropriate Unit

The exclusive representative shall represent all of the teachers of the District in the appropriate unit as defined in Article III of this contract. The School Board agrees not to meet with individual teachers for the purpose of negotiating or negotiate with or recognize any teachers' organization other than the SCEA so long as the SCEA is the duly authorized exclusive representative of the teachers of this district. This section is not in conflict with the provisions of Article V, Section 1.

# Section 3 - Selection of Negotiators

Neither party in any negotiations shall have any control over the selection of the negotiating or bargaining representatives of the other party. The parties mutually pledge that their representatives will be clothed with all necessary power and authority to make proposals, consider proposals, and make concessions in the course of negotiations.

# **ARTICLE III – DEFINITIONS**

## <u>Section 1 – Terms And Conditions Of Employment</u>

The term "terms and conditions of employment" means the hours of employment, the compensation therefore, including fringe benefits, except retirement contributions or benefits, other than employer payment of, or contributions to, premiums for group insurance coverage for retired employees or severance pay, and the employer's personnel policies affecting the working conditions of employees. In the case of professional employees, the term does not mean educational policies of a school district. "Terms and conditions of employment" is subject to the provisions of P.E.L.R.A.

# Section 2 - Teachers

Teacher shall mean all persons in the appropriate unit employed by the School District in a position for which the person must be licensed/certified by the State Board of Teaching and including occupational therapists, physical therapists, nurses, those on approved leaves of absence, substitute teachers who work more than thirty days a year for a particular teacher and teachers employed in newly created positions. The term teacher, as used herein, shall not include the superintendent, other district administrative personnel, principals, assistant principals, directors, and supervisory employees who devote more than 50% of their time to administrative or supervisory duties, confidential employees, essential employees, and such other employees excluded by law.

# Section 3 - QSC

The Quality Steering Committee (QSC) shall refer to a committee of teachers and administrators selected to meet and confer on non-economic conditions of employment.

#### Section 4 - School Year

The term "school year" shall mean those days between and including the dates on which individual contractual teacher duties begin and end.

#### Section 5 – Working Day

The term "working day" shall mean any day, Monday through Friday, inclusive, and including the summer months, except those days designated as major legal holidays by State law.

#### Section 6 – Substitute Teacher

The term "substitute teacher" shall mean any teacher who takes the place of a teacher who is absent from work for less than one year.

#### Section 7 – Undefined Terms

Terms not defined in this agreement shall have those meanings defined by the P.E.L.R.A.

# **ARTICLE IV – SCHOOL BOARD RIGHTS**

# Section 1 - Management Rights

The exclusive representative recognizes that the School Board is not required to meet and negotiate on matters of inherent managerial policy which include, but are not limited to, such areas of discretion or policy as the functions and programs of the employer, its overall budget, utilization of technology, the organizational structure, and selection and direction and number of personnel.

# Section 2 - Management Responsibilities

The exclusive representative recognizes the right and obligation of the School Board to efficiently manage and conduct the operation of the school district within its legal limitations and with its primary obligations to provide educational opportunity for the students of the school district.

# Section 3 - Effect Of Rules, Regulations, Laws And Policies

The exclusive representative recognizes that all employees covered by this contract shall perform the teaching and non-teaching services prescribed by the School Board and shall be governed by the laws of the State of Minnesota and by School Board rules, regulations, directives and orders issued by properly designated officials of the school district. The exclusive representative also recognizes the right, obligation and duty of the School Board and its duly designated officials to promulgate rules, regulations, directives and orders from time to time as deemed necessary by the School Board insofar as such rules, regulations, directives and orders are not inconsistent with the terms of this contract and recognizes that the School Board, all employees covered by this contract, and all provisions of the contract are subject to the laws of the State of Minnesota, Federal Laws, rules and regulations of the State Board of Education, and valid rules, regulations and orders of State and Federal governmental agencies. Any provision of this contract found to be in violation of any such laws, rules, regulations, directives, or orders shall be null and void and without force and effect. References to State and Federal laws or rules and regulations of State or Federal agencies are not intended to incorporate such laws, rules and regulations into this contract by reference.

# Section 4 – Reservation Of Management Rights

The functions of management are reserved and unencumbered except as limited by the terms of this contract.

# **ARTICLE V – TEACHER RIGHTS**

#### Section 1 – Expression, Rights And Limits

Nothing contained in this contract shall be construed to limit, impair, or affect the right of any teacher or their representative to the expression or communication of a view, grievance, complaint, or opinion on any matter related to the conditions or compensation of public employment or their betterment, so long as the same is not designated to and does not interfere with the full, faithful and proper performance of the duties of employment or circumvent the rights of the exclusive representative if there be one; nor shall it be construed to require any teacher to perform labor or services against their will.

#### Section 2 – Right To Join

Teachers shall have the right to form and join labor or employee organizations, and shall have the right not to form and join such organizations. Teachers in an appropriate unit shall have the right of secret ballot to designate an exclusive representative for the purpose of

negotiating grievance procedures and the terms and conditions of employment for such teachers with the School Board.

## Section 3 - Dues Check off

Teachers shall have the right to request and be allowed dues check off to the employee/labor organization deemed as the exclusive representative of the bargaining unit. Upon the School District's receipt of a properly executed authorization card of the teacher involved, and notification of the amount to be withheld, the School District will deduct from the teacher's paycheck the-amount authorized. The initial authorization shall continue in effect from year to year unless the Association notifies the School District, in writing, that the teacher has revoked his/her authorization or the School District determines that the authorization/deductions must cease based on state or federal statute and/or case law. All monies deducted shall be transmitted to the employee/labor organization within fifteen working days pursuant to the teacher's authorization.

The St. Croix Education Association (SCEA) shall furnish the School District with a list of members of the SCEA from time to time, and furnish any other information needed by the School District to fulfill the provisions of this Section.-Upon receipt of a properly executed authorization card of the teacher involved, the School District will deduct from the teachers's paycheck the amount the teacher has agreed to contribute to the NEA Fund for Children and Public Education (the Fund). The school district is responsible to transmit contributions, along with a roster of contributors, on a monthly basis to the Fund. The District shall cease deductions for contributions to the Fund upon written request from the teacher.

The Association assumes full responsibility for the validity and legality of deductions under this Section and shall defend, indemnify and hold the School District harmless against any and all claims, suites, orders, judgments, damages or other forms of liability brought or issued against the School District, its employees or Board members as a result of the deductions or other actions taken pursuant to this Section. The Associations defense and indemnification obligation shall apply regardless of the collective bargaining agreement.

#### Section 4 – Fair Share

Upon request of the Association, the School Board shall deduct a fair share fee, as determined by the Association, from the pay of any teacher who is not a member of the Association or who does not make application within thirty calendar days from the date of commencement of teaching duties. Deductions for fair share will be made in equal amounts or equal accelerated amounts from the regular paychecks commencing on the second pay period in October and ending no later than the first pay period in June of each school year and remitted to the Association within fifteen working days of each deduction and accompanied by an alphabetical list of teachers for whom such deductions have been made. Deductions for fair share for teachers employed after September 15 of any year, who do not join within 30 days of employment, will be made beginning with the next regular pay period of the month, and ending the first pay period in June.

# Section 5 - Copyrighting And Publishing

The School Board of Independent School District 834 encourages the professional staff to develop new and creative educational materials, ideas, and activities. Should an employee

of the District produce instructional materials of a published quality and should the employee initiate the publication of said materials, all royalties accrued from such are the property of the employee. District 834, however, retains the right of usage of said materials without cost to the district. Because of the many legal implications of copyrighting and publishing, an employee submitting work for publication should, prior to signing a publishing contract, notify the School Board about the intention to publish so that all conditions between the district and employee can be clarified.

## Section 6 - Constitution And Legal Jurisdiction

No provision of this master contract shall be construed as a waiver of any right enjoyed by teacher or other employee covered under this master contract and/or under the constitutions of the State of Minnesota and of the United States, local, county, state and federal laws, and rules and regulations of local, county, state and federal agencies. This section is not intended to incorporate the State and Federal Constitution, State or Federal laws or rules and regulations of governmental agencies, other than the School Board of Independent School District No. 834 into this contract by reference. Any provision of this master contract found by an appropriate agency or court to be in violation of any provision of the constitutions of the State of Minnesota or of the United States or of any local, county, state or federal law, or of any rule or regulation of any local, county, state or federal agency shall be voided to the extent necessary to compel compliance with the violated provision.

# Section 7 - Teacher Discipline

The school district recognizes the concept of progressive discipline as appropriate. Progressive discipline may include, but is not limited to oral reprimand, written reprimand, notice of deficiency, suspension or discharge. The district reserves the right to exercise a level of discipline consistent with the seriousness of the infraction.

<u>Subd. 1</u> – A teacher shall be entitled, and so notified in writing, of a right to Union representation during any investigatory meeting that could result in discipline. "Investigatory meeting" is defined as a meeting called by the School District when it believes that it may have just cause to impose discipline or issue a notice of deficiency. Any notice of deficiency should include written indicators of expected improvement. When a request for representation is made, no action shall be taken with respect to the teacher until such representation from the Association is present. Provided, however, the Association must furnish an appropriate representative to participate in the required meeting within 48 hours of the initial request.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – No teacher will be suspended without pay unless there is just cause. Such period of unpaid suspension will not exceed 30 days. If the District contemplates suspension without pay of a teacher, a District representative and the supervisor involved will meet with the President of the Association or designee and one other Association representative designated by the Association President to review the circumstances. If the District's decision is to suspend a teacher, the Association and the teacher involved will be notified in writing. At the request of the Association, the matter will be submitted directly to arbitration (Section 6 of the grievance procedure).

<u>Subd. 3</u> – The School District will notify the Association President in writing when a teacher is suspended with pay.

# Section 8 - Personnel Files

Pursuant to M.S. 122A.40, Subd.19, as amended, all evaluations and files generated within the School District relating to each individual teacher shall be available during the regular school business hours to each individual teacher upon reasonable notice. Documents placed in the file shall be dated. The teacher or representative, authorized in writing, shall have the right to district provided copies of the contents of the files at the teacher's expense. No material involving evaluation, notice of reprimand or deficiency, or letters may be placed in a teacher's file without first providing the teacher with an opportunity to attach a response thereto. The District is encouraged to continue placing material in the teacher's personnel file on a timely basis. Teachers are encouraged to include a timely response in the file to any material which they feel is false or substantially inaccurate. Teachers may challenge documents in their personnel file pursuant to MS 122A.40, Subd. 19. The School Board and the Association agree that a teacher shall at all times be entitled to have present, representation from the Association.

# Section 9 - Freedom Of Discussion

Teachers are free to present instructional materials which are pertinent to the subject and level taught, and are within the District approved course objectives. Teachers shall be entitled to freedom of discussion within the classroom on all matters which are relevant to the subject matter under study and within their area of professional competence. Material known to be controversial, which is relevant to the course content, may be introduced into classroom presentations and discussions after consultations with and approval by the building principal. Such material should be suitable to the student's background and maturity, and the teacher shall present or arrange for the presentation of both sides of issues in which there exist conflicting opinions.

<u>Subd. 1</u> – Recognition is given to the fact that citizens of the District have the right to confer with the school administration when convinced that unfair and prejudiced presentations are being made by any teacher. Said teacher(s) shall be fully informed by the appropriate school administrator as soon as possible regarding all aspects of the conference. All subsequent conferences relating to the specific allegations will be attended by the teacher(s) involved and may include, upon teacher request, representation from the Association.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – The School Board shall provide a fair hearing whenever in the judgment of the board materials of instruction or the work of an individual teacher are seriously attacked by individuals or organized groups.

Any teacher(s) who is giving instruction in a field involving alleged controversial issues in accordance with the provisions of this section, shall have the support of the School Board unless the Board determines that such criticism is justified.

<u>Subd. 3</u> - Any complaint made against a teacher or teachers by citizens of the School District involving selection and use of instructional materials may not be used in the evaluation of the teacher if the teacher(s) followed the procedures established in the District's instructional materials policy. Neither will such complaints, either formally written or summarized, be placed in the file of the teacher(s) against whom a complaint has been made.

# **Section 10 – Evaluation Procedures**

The School Board, Administration and the St. Croix Education Association agree that teacher evaluation is for the benefit and growth of teachers and the improvement of instruction. The District will work with the Association to mutually establish processes and procedures for evaluation, including modifications to existing policies. The existing policies shall continue until mutually modified. The District's evaluations shall be consistent with these established procedures. If the evaluator will be recommending that the staff member not be retained, the written evaluations for that staff member must be completed by the evaluator on or before April 15. The District will not use evaluations generated through mentorship programs or program review aspects of any accrediting agency in the preparation of any letters of deficiency.

#### Section 11 – Peer Review

The peer review process shall be subject to negotiations with the Association to the extent required by Minnesota Statutes.

# **ARTICLE VI – ASSOCIATION RIGHTS**

#### Section 1 – Authorized Representatives

Duly authorized representatives of the Association shall be permitted to transact official Association business on school property at all reasonable times, provided that this shall not interfere with or interrupt normal school activities.

# Section 2 – Use Of School Facilities And Equipment

The Association shall have the right to use school facilities and equipment at reasonable times, when such equipment is not otherwise in use. The Association agrees to pay reasonable cost for materials, supplies and custodial services incidental to such use.

# Section 3 – Communications

The Association shall have the right to post notices of activities or matters of Association concern on teacher bulletin boards. The Association may use the district technology, mail service and teacher mailboxes for communication to teachers. The Association shall have the right to meet with all new teachers at a central location for one hour during one of the new teacher's staff development days.

#### Section 4 – Use Of School Buildings

Unless on strike, the Association and its representatives shall have the right to use school buildings at all reasonable hours for meetings, provided such use does not interfere with a previously scheduled school or community activity.

# **Section 5 – Necessary Information**

The School Board agrees to make available to the Association on reasonable notice, appropriate information necessary for the Association to exercise its responsibilities as exclusive representative.

## Section 6 - Association Leaves

Officers and representatives of the Association shall be granted 25 paid leave days when necessary to attend meetings or otherwise conduct the business of the Association as exclusive representative. Association leave days requested in excess of 25 days will be granted such officers and representatives with the Association reimbursing the district for the cost of the substitute if one is necessary. The Association agrees to notify the superintendent, or designee, in writing at least two days prior to the use of such leave.

## Section 7 - President Leave Time

<u>Subd. 1</u> – The president of the SCEA will be granted association leave in the form of release time from his/her teaching position. The association leave shall be up to .6 FTE and must be used for conducting the business of the Association.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – The SCEA will reimburse the District for the association release time at a pro-rated rate at the BA 0/Step 1/A salary rate. Such reimbursement will be paid on a monthly basis beginning November and continuing through June each year.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – The District agrees to allow the president to maintain eligibility as a part of the group insurance plan as if they were a 1.0 FTE teacher. The SCEA will reimburse the District \$2,080 in 2019-2020 and \$2,246 in 2020-2021 for group insurance plan.

<u>Subd. 4</u> – The SCEA will notify the District in writing no later than April 1, as to who the president will be for the following school year, and the amount of association release time, not to exceed .6 FTE. Upon mutual agreement, this timeline may be waived in extenuating circumstances.

<u>Subd. 5</u> – The teacher serving as the SCEA president shall retain rights to his/her position.

# **ARTICLE VII - COMPENSATION & SALARY SCHEDULE**

#### Section 1 - Salary Schedules

The wages and salaries reflected in the schedules in Appendices A-1, A-1Q, A-2, A-2Q, and B shall be a part of this contract.

#### Section 2 – Schedule Placement

No new teacher shall be hired at a salary higher than the cost of any teacher already employed in District 834 possessing the same experience and training.

# Section 3 - Pay Options

<u>Subd. 1</u> – Teachers will be paid twice per month. Any changes from the current pay dates may occur after discussion and agreement with the SCEA. If a pay date falls on a Saturday, Sunday, or holiday, checks will be issued to teachers on the last workday immediately preceding. Regular paychecks shall be delivered by electronic deposit.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – Teachers may elect to receive payment for the eleventh and twelfth months on the last pay date in June of each year. The option, or change in option, to receive summer checks early must be made in writing to the business office by April 1 of the prior school year.

# <u>Section 4 – Experience Credit/Performance Increments</u>

Teachers shall be granted experience credit/performance increments on the salary schedule according to the following provisions:

<u>Subd. 1</u> – Teachers, including re-employed teachers, shall be granted experience credit for each year of teaching in District 834 schools, including approved leaves of absence for which experience credit is provided. Under the QComp Plan, teachers shall be eligible for performance increments in accordance with the Plan and the QComp MOU provided as a part of this Master Contract. Any contractual service for at least one semester or its equivalent shall be recognized as a year of experience on the salary schedule.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – Incoming teachers will receive full credit for each year of outside experience in an educational setting, not to exceed nine years. Other relevant experience may be applicable subject to the above limitations. Any contractual service for at least one semester or its equivalent shall be recognized as a year of experience on the salary schedule.

# Subd. 3 – Substitute Teachers

- 1. <u>Casual Substitutes</u> Substitute teachers who work less than 30 days in any assignment will be paid according to the district established substitute rate and are not part of this contract.
- Occasional Substitutes Any substitute teacher whose employment period spans at least 30 consecutive school calendar days, but less than one-half the teacher duty days in a school year, in the same assignment, will be paid in accordance with Appendices A-1 and A-2 and receive experience credit as outlined in Subd. 2 of this Section.
- 3. <u>Long Term Substitutes</u> Any substitute teacher whose term of employment is known to be one-half (1/2) or more of the teacher duty days in a school year, in the same assignment, shall be employed by a written contract as provided in paragraph 6 in the individual teaching contract attached as Appendix E, will be paid in accordance with Appendices A-1 and A-2, and will be credited with experience in accordance with Subd. 1 or Subd. 2 of this Section.

<u>Subd. 4</u> – Teachers shall be granted experience credit/performance increments for active military service up to a maximum of three years of credit, provided that such active service

was for a period of at least nine months and provided that the teacher taught at least one year prior to the active service.

<u>Subd. 5</u> – Teachers shall be awarded experience credit/performance increments only after contract negotiations have been completed.

## Section 5 - Lane Placement

Teachers shall be placed on the salary schedule according to the following provisions:

<u>Subd.</u> 1 – Effective with the 2003-2004 school year, a teacher's initial lane placement on the salary schedule shall include graduate credits that are relevant to his/her area of license or assignment.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – Credits to be considered for application on the salary schedule shall be related to the teaching assignment, guidance, media, or administration. Credits must be those awarded by an accredited college or university, designated for local approved in-service classes, or assigned for approved travel experience. Travel experiences are limited to a maximum of three credits per lane change and will require that the teacher submit for prior approval, an itinerary and general explanation of how the experience will enhance their classroom curriculum. Prior to granting of credits, the teacher will be required to submit to Human Resources, for review by the Teaching and Learning Division, a detailed portfolio of their travel experiences and how they will be integrated into their classroom curriculum. A teacher will not be eligible to earn credit for lane change through the auditing of a course for which no credit is earned by said teacher.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – All credits to be considered for application on the salary schedule must be approved by the superintendent, or designee, in writing prior to taking the course or within five days of the first class meeting.

<u>Subd. 4</u> – Individual contracts will be modified to reflect qualified lane changes twice every school year effective as of September 1 and February 1 providing a transcript of qualified credits is submitted to the Human Resources office no later than October 15 and March 1. Retroactive payments for adjustments to salary shall be paid in a lump sum no later than November 15 and March 31. Subsequent payroll checks will be calculated based on the new salary. Credits submitted by transcript after an eligibility date, even though otherwise qualifying, shall not be considered until the following eligibility date.

<u>Subd.</u> 5 – The rules contained herein relating to the application of credits on the salary schedule shall not deprive any teacher of any salary schedule placement already recognized and actually being paid.

<u>Subd. 6</u> – Teachers shall be awarded lane change credit only after contract negotiations have been completed.

# <u>Section 6 – National Board Certification</u>

Any teacher who holds certification by the National Board of Teaching shall receive a \$1,500 stipend for each year the certification is maintained. Payment for such certification shall be made in conjunction with and pro-rated over the employee's regularly scheduled salary

payment, effective on September 1 or March 1, following the date Human Resources receives proof of certification. Teachers becoming eligible for certification effective March 1 shall receive a pro-rated amount of \$750 for the first year, and the full \$1,500 stipend beginning the following September.

# Section 7 – Part-Time Compensation

Teachers who are employed for less than the full day shall be compensated on an FTE basis pro-rated for each period of instruction to which they are assigned and may be assigned a pro-rata share of additional responsibilities, pursuant to Article XII, Section 7 of this contract.

# Section 8 - Prep Time Substitute Pay

Teachers who are requested by their building principal and agree to use planning or preparation time to substitute for a teacher or specialist who is absent shall be compensated for such duty at the rate specified in Appendix B.

# **Section 9 – Extended Times And Differentials**

<u>Subd. 1</u> – Counselors, social workers, and psychologists hired into such positions prior to July 1, 2007, shall be compensated at the rate of 1.036 times the basic scheduled salary. Employees may work additional weeks beyond the regular school year as needed to complete regular assignments when arranged by the administration and compensated according to Subd. 2.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – When it is necessary to extend employment to regular staff members beyond the regular school year, such staff members will receive prorated pay.

## Section 10 - Intern Compensation

An intern participating in a recognized graduate level institutional intern training program and employed by the District to fill a position for which the intern is properly licensed for a period of one school year or less shall be paid 50% of BA step 1 base salary. Such intern position shall not replace a regular licensed teacher. The intern shall be entitled to receive, for the period of actual employment, sick leave and individual health and hospitalization insurance benefits as provided in Article IX Section 3, under terms identical to those provided other regular contract teachers.

#### Section 11 - Mileage

To promote compliance with IRS guidelines, any required travel from one site to another site during the work day will be considered reimbursable mileage. This does not include commuting to or from one's residence. The first site in a teacher's work day shall be the home site which is used for calculating mileage reimbursement for out of district travel. Reimbursement shall be at the rate allowed by the IRS. Reimbursement of the new IRS rate will be effective the first of the month following announcement of the new rate by the IRS.

#### **ARTICLE VIII - SUPPLEMENTAL COMPENSATION**

# Section 1 - Coaching And Advisor Assignments

Initial assignment to activities involving extra compensation shall be by mutual agreement between the teacher and appropriate administrator in writing on the form provided in Appendices C and D and subject to the provisions stated thereon.

#### Section 2 - New Coaching And Advisor Positions

In the event the District establishes any new position, it shall notify the Association President. The Association President and Human Resources shall immediately begin negotiations to determine the point value or classification of each new position. In order to ensure timely posting, the District and the Association shall conclude such negotiations within two weeks from the date of District notification.

<u>Subd. 1</u> – A list of all approved advisors and coaches, and the total point value or classification of each activity shall be sent to the Association President at the beginning of each school year.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – Clubs or activities that are financed through other funding sources such as grants, community education, PTO, etc. are not included in this agreement and pay rates will be at the discretion of the funding source.

# Section 3 - Pay Options

Payment for coaches and advisors covered in Appendices C and D will be paid in a lump sum at the conclusion of the activity, or if designated prior to the start of the activity, prorated equally over the pay periods occurring during the season in which the activity occurs.

# Section 4 – Coaching Compensation

Compensation for coaches and MSHSL Advisors shall be based on the point system provided in Appendix C.

<u>Subd. 1</u> – Elementary activities eligible to receive extra compensation under the terms of this article and as defined by the specific job description of the involved teacher shall be the following: honor band, honor orchestra, student government, school patrol, multi-age level drama-musical productions and additional activities as mutually agreed to by the parties.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – The value of each point will be \$172 for the 2019-2020 school year and \$179 for the 2020-21 school year. The value of each point will be increased each year by the percentage increase in the base salary schedule.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – The total point value of each position must be approved by the Supervisor of Activities in accordance with Title IX and Minnesota State High School League Rules.

## <u>Section 5 – Advisor Compensation</u>

Payment of advisors (except advisors of MSHSL activities, which shall be compensated according to Section 4) will be calculated based on a 1.00 factor of \$5,239 for 2019-2020 and \$5,459 for 2020-2021 for Classification I, as outlined in Appendix D. Compensation for each subsequent classification shall be determined as a percent of Classification I.

<u>Subd. 1</u> – Advisors who were on the point system, prior to the implementation of the new advisor pay schedule in 2013-14, who would experience a reduction in pay as a result of moving to the new schedule, will continue to be paid using the point schedule. Their advisor points will be frozen at the 2013-14 number, however, they will receive their points paid out at the annual point value according to Article VIII, Section 4, Subd. 2, until such time as the Advisor Schedule is revised.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – Advisor positions are not eligible to receive service credit as part of the point classification pay schedules.

# **ARTICLE IX – INSURANCE**

## Section 1 - Insurance Coverage

<u>Subd. 1</u> – For all insurance programs provided by this Master Contract, the School Board will pay the insurance premiums for eligible teachers during each contract year. Each teacher may only be covered under one policy under each of the District's insurance plans, i.e. health and dental. Employees covered as a spouse under a Stillwater School District employee's plan shall be eligible for a VEBA contribution as defined in this Article, until such time as they retire. Coverage will commence September 1 and end on August 31 except that coverage for new teachers shall commence on the first day of actual service. All insurance benefits shall be based on July 1, 2009 group insurance programs including any negotiated modifications. The insurance coverage shall include waiver of premium provisions for life and health and hospitalization insurance when totally disabled, and the opportunity to purchase such insurance if waiver of premium is not applicable.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – If an employee is approved for partial disability coverage through the insurance carrier, the employee shall be eligible to continue coverage for life, and health and hospitalization insurance, at the level of coverage that they maintained immediately preceding their disability. The employee shall make a monthly contribution toward health and hospitalization insurance in accordance with Article IX, Section 3, based on the employee's FTE at the time of initial disability.

# <u>Section 2 – Full And Part-Time Definitions</u>

<u>Subd. 1</u> – Teachers employed for at least .80 FTE (except in trimester situations it will be .73 FTE) will be considered as full-time employees and eligible to receive all health and welfare benefits. Teachers employed after February 1 will only be eligible for benefits specified in Subd. 2, until September 1 when full benefits will be awarded.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – Teachers employed for at least .5 FTE, but less than .80 FTE (except in trimester situations it is less than .73) will receive life insurance and short-term disability. They may

participate in the group hospitalization program but the School Board contributions toward premium payment will equal 50% of that paid for full-time teachers. They will not be able to receive other health and welfare benefits provided by the District.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – Teachers employed less than .5 FTE will not be eligible for health and welfare benefits.

<u>Subd 4</u> – Occasional substitutes shall not receive insurance or leave benefits. A substitute who has been employed in the same assignment for one-half (1/2) or more of the teacher duty days in a school year shall become eligible for insurance and leave benefits from that point forward, in accordance with Article IX.

<u>Subd. 5</u> – Any long term substitute teacher whose term of employment is known to be one-half (1/2) or more of the teacher duty days in a school year at the time of employment shall receive all benefits (insurance, sick leave, personal leave and vacation leave) provided in this master contract.

## Section 3 - Health And Hospitalization Insurance

<u>Subd. 1</u> – The district shall provide a monthly contribution toward the premium for single or family insurance for full time employees who qualify for, and are enrolled in, the District's group health and hospitalization plan. The amount provided by the District shall be as follows, however, the amount shall not exceed the actual cost of the insurance premium:

## Non-high deductible plan:

Effective July 1, 2019: Up to \$1,736 per month Effective July 1, 2020: Up to \$1,874 per month

#### High deductible/HRA/VEBA plan:

Effective July 1, 2019: Up to \$1,405 per month Effective July 1, 2020: Up to \$1,518 per month

<u>Subd. 2</u> – The cost of any premium that exceeds the District's monthly contribution shall be borne by the employee and paid by pre-tax payroll deduction.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – For full-time employees and eligible retirees, as defined in Article IX, Section 9, participating in the single high deductible/HRA/VEBA insurance plan, the monthly district contribution to a VEBA shall be as follows:

Effective July 1, 2019: \$125.00 per month

For full-time employees and eligible retirees, as defined in Article IX, Section 9, participating in the family high deductible/HRA/VEBA insurance plan, the monthly district contribution to a VEBA shall be as follows:

Effective July 1, 2019: \$250.00 per month

For employees provided a VEBA contribution due to coverage under another Stillwater

School District employee's insurance policy, the monthly District contribution to a VEBA shall be as follows:

Effective July 1, 2019: \$189.58 per month

For active employees, the District's HRA/VEBA contributions shall be made in conjunction with and pro-rated over the employee's regularly scheduled salary payments. The District's HRA/VEBA contribution for retirees shall be made on a pro-rated basis over the duration of the plan year.

<u>Subd. 4</u> – The health and hospitalization insurance program will be coordinated with Medicare in accordance with Minnesota Statutes.

# <u>Section 4 – Life Insurance</u>

<u>Subd. 1</u> – The School District shall contribute the full premium necessary to purchase group term life insurance equal to two times the teacher's annual salary calculated to the nearest \$1,000. The School District shall also contribute the full premium necessary to purchase group term life insurance equal to two times the teacher's annual co-curricular contract salary calculated to the nearest \$1,000. The policy shall contain a provision for double indemnity in case of accidental death, benefits in case of dismemberment, and waiver of premium when totally disabled.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – The teachers eligible for Subd.1 coverage may elect to reduce such coverage to \$50,000 or pay the premium for group term life insurance in excess of \$50,000.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – Full-time teachers may purchase additional term life insurance through payroll deduction at the existing group rate in the amount of \$10,000 or one, two, or three times salary rounded to the nearest thousand. The policy shall contain a provision for double indemnity in case of accidental death, benefits in case of dismemberment and waiver of premium when disabled. Teachers who have spouses and/or dependents and who purchase additional insurance may also purchase dependent life insurance.

#### <u>Section 5 – Dental Insurance</u>

<u>Subd. 1</u> – The School District shall provide a monthly contribution toward the premium for dental insurance, including dependent protection, for all full time employees who qualify for, and are enrolled in, the District's dental insurance plan. The amount provided by the District shall be as follows, however, the amount shall not exceed the actual cost of the insurance premium:

Effective July 1, 2019: Up to \$94.06 per month Effective July 1, 2020: Up to \$97.00 per month

#### **Section 6 – Short Term Disability Income Protection**

<u>Subd. 1</u> – The purpose of this program is to continue all or a portion of an employee's income in the event the employee is unable to work due to a sickness or accident.

- <u>Subd. 2</u> Teachers employed for .5 FTE or more are eligible to receive short-term disability benefits.
- <u>Subd. 3</u> Employees become eligible for short-term disability coverage on the effective date of their contract except employees during the first year of employment in the district must complete one day of employment. At the same of hiring, District Central Services will notify new employees in writing that the LTD benefits begin following one day of employment.
- <u>Subd. 4</u> Employees covered on the effective date of the plan will have all accrued sick leave days credited and will be covered for disabilities resulting from conditions pre-existing the effective date of this plan.
- <u>Subd. 5</u> Short term disability income protection pays a daily benefit for periods during which the teacher is prevented from working as a result of a disability and sick leave benefits have been exhausted.
- <u>Subd. 6</u> Short term disability income protection provides a benefit of 70% of the teacher's daily rate of pay for each working day. If the teacher has accumulated less than ten days of sick leave, the short term disability benefits will begin when sick leave terminates but not before the tenth day of disability. This benefit is payable during any period of disability and until the combination of sick leave and short term disability income benefits total 120 days.
- <u>Subd. 7</u> Employees on pre-approved unpaid leaves of absence are ineligible to participate in this benefit during the period of such leave. Eligibility for short term disability income protection shall resume on the anticipated return to work date.
- <u>Subd. 8</u> All disability absences will be considered as having occurred during a single period of disability unless it can be shown that:
- 1. The causes of the latest disability cannot be connected with the causes of the prior disability and the latest disability occurs after return to work on a regular basis for at least one day, or;
- 2. There is a connection with the prior disability but between the previous absence and the most current absence the teacher has returned to work on a regular basis for at least two consecutive weeks.
- <u>Subd. 9</u> No benefits are payable under short term disability income protection for:
- Any day on which the teacher is not under the care of a physician or surgeon; a period of care shall not be considered to have started until the employee has been seen and treated personally by a physician or surgeon, or;
- 2. Any day in which the teacher is performing work for compensation or profit.
- <u>Subd. 10</u> Short term disability income protection benefits shall be reduced by the initial amounts of benefits or compensation which the employee receives from other sources, such as worker's compensation, social security, federal, state or municipal plans, and several other types of programs listed in the long-term disability contract. The benefits shall not be reduced by any such payments made to dependents or payments received from privately

purchased income replacement plans. However, this coordination of benefits applies only to the extent that the total benefits payable under these plans and all other plans exceed 75% of pay. In the event that social security benefits are increased after long term disability benefits are initiated, such increase may be received by the employee in excess of the 75% of pay that is allowed.

Subd. 11 - Benefits under all plans are not payable for:

- 1. Disability caused by war or military service.
- 2. Disability caused by intentionally self-inflicted injuries, or;
- 3. Disability resulting from committing an assault, battery, or felony.

# <u>Section 7 – Long Term Disability Income Protection</u>

- <u>Subd. 1</u> Teachers employed .80 FTE (in trimester situations it is .73) or more are eligible to receive long term disability insurance benefits.
- <u>Subd. 2</u> Employees become eligible for long-term disability coverage on the effective date of their contract except employees during the first year of employment in the district must complete one day of employment. At the time of hiring, District Central Services will notify new employees in writing that the LTD benefits begin following one day of employment.
- <u>Subd. 3</u> Employees covered on the effective date of the plan will have all accrued sick leave days credited and will be covered for disabilities resulting from conditions pre-existing the effective date of this plan.
- <u>Subd. 4</u> The employee is eligible for long-term disability benefits after 120 consecutive working days of total disability. At this time the teacher has the option of utilizing any remaining sick leave on a pro-rated basis at the rate of .30 of a working day, for each day absent due to disability, to supplement district provided long term disability insurance provided that the combined benefits do not exceed 100% of daily salary. Details of the insurance benefit are contained in the insurance contract issued to the district.
- <u>Subd. 5</u> The amount of monthly insurance benefit under this plan shall be equal to 70% of 1/192 (or actual contract days) of annual earnings including co-curricular contracted pay times the number of teacher contract days per month in effect prior to the date of disability. Annual earnings shall be calculated minus overtime pay and supplementary compensation. After having been on LTD payments for 12 months, the teacher may convert to 12 equal monthly payments per year. Benefits shall cease in accordance with applicable state and federal regulations.
- <u>Subd. 6</u> Long-term disability income benefits shall be reduced by the initial amounts of benefits or compensation which the employee receives from other sources, such as worker's compensation, social security, federal, state or municipal plans, and several other types of programs listed in the long-term disability contract. The benefits shall not be reduced by any such payments made to dependents or payments received from privately purchased income replacement plans. However, this coordination of benefits applies only to the extent that the total benefits payable under these plans and all other plans exceed 75% of pay. In the event

that social security benefits are increased after long-term disability benefits are initiated, such increase may be received by the employee in excess of the 75% of pay that is allowed.

Subd. 7 – Benefits under all plans are not payable for:

- 1. Disability caused by war or military service.
- 2. Disability caused by intentionally self-inflicted injuries, or;
- 3. Disability resulting from committing an assault, battery, or felony.

<u>Subd. 8</u> – This plan terminates upon termination of employment of contract. However, if the employee is disabled as of the last day of employment or contract, plan benefits will go into effect and a medical leave of absence will occur. The medical leave will terminate when the teacher is no longer disabled or at the time the teacher loses job rights with the district.

<u>Subd. 9</u> – A disabled teacher retains job rights for three years following the implementation of long-term disability income protection.

<u>Subd. 10</u> – In the event the teacher is on sabbatical leave and becomes disabled, benefits will be based on sabbatical salary. If the employee remains disabled at the close of the leave, benefits shall be based on the regular full-time salary in effect at the time of disability. If the sabbatical leave deduction is spread over two years, then the 70% regular benefits will go in effect at the close of the regular salary reduction period.

# Section 8 - Legal Insurance

Legal insurance, if available, shall be paid by teachers electing to take such coverage, by payroll deduction. The coverage shall consist of the benefits stated in the summary plan document in effect on July 1, 2004.

#### <u>Section 9 – Retirement Benefits</u>

Subd. 1a – Health/Hospitalization Plan: For teachers hired on or after July 1, 2000, and prior to July 1, 2006, the School District shall continue the group health and hospital plan, including modifications thereto, and provide single premium coverage for those teachers who retire from teaching in District 834, prior to eligibility for Medicare, who elect such coverage and who are between the ages of eligibility for TRA (based on 1997 definition of TRA eligibility) and eligibility for Medicare, provided such teachers have actually taught in District 834 for at least ten years. The retiree shall have the option to purchase an additional single plan for continuing coverage for his/her spouse or dependents at the group rate. Such coverage shall cease when the retiree becomes eligible for Medicare. In no event shall such district paid premium extend beyond 15 consecutive years, or eligibility for Medicare, whichever occurs first. Teachers participating in the high deductible/HRA/VEBA health insurance benefit option at the time of retirement may continue in that option, with any modifications negotiated thereto, for the duration described above. The District HRA/VEBA contribution shall remain at the amount in effect at the time of retirement. Retirees are not eligible to continue a VEBA contribution that they may have been receiving due to coverage

under a spouse's plan, as provided in Section, Subd. 1 of this Article. There will be no HRA/VEBA contribution toward additional coverage purchased by the retiree to cover his/her spouse or dependents.

Subd. 1b – Health/Hospitalization Plan: For teachers hired prior to July 1, 2000 and retiring on or after January 1, 2008, the School District shall continue the group health/hospitalization plan including any modifications thereto and provide single or dependent premium coverage for those teachers who retire from teaching in District 834, prior to the eligibility for Medicare, who elect such coverage and who are between the ages of eligibility for TRA (based on 1997 definition of TRA eligibility) and eligibility for Medicare, provided such teachers have actually taught in District 834 for at least ten years. Employees who elect family coverage shall make a monthly contribution toward such coverage equal to the amount in effect at the time of their retirement and the District contribution to the HRA/VEBA shall remain at the amount in effect at the time of retirement for single or family. Retirees are not eligible to continue a VEBA contribution that they may have been receiving due to coverage under a spouse's plan, as provided in Section, Subd. 1 of this Article.

Such coverage shall cease when the retiree becomes eligible for Medicare. In no event shall such district paid premium extend beyond 15 consecutive years, or eligibility for Medicare, whichever occurs first. Teachers who retire following a leave of absence shall be afforded all of the benefits of this section, provided they have proof of hospitalization insurance while on leave.

<u>Subd. 1c</u> – <u>Health/Hospitalization Plan:</u> Teachers hired on or after July 1, 2006, will be ineligible for district paid retiree insurance. While actively employed, teachers eligible for district paid health insurance will receive a district contribution of \$1,343 to be deposited into the district designated Health Care Savings Plan (HCSP), at the conclusion of each school year, and no later than June 30. Teachers who are eligible for district paid health insurance, working .5 or more FTE per year, will receive the HCSP contribution. The District contribution to the HCSP shall be pro-rated for teachers working less than a full year. Substitute teachers as defined in Appendix E are ineligible for the district HCSP contribution. Effective July 1, 2009, an employee receiving District paid retirement health insurance benefits shall not be eligible for HCSP benefits in this subdivision.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – <u>Medicare Conversion:</u> When a teacher reaches Medicare eligibility by virtue of employee status and age, and/or when benefits provided by statutes cease, the School District shall make available a Medicare supplement plan in the form of a guaranteed conversion policy to the retiree at the retiree's expense.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – <u>Spouse or Dependent Health/Hospitalization Insurance Extension:</u> In addition to or in replacement for coverage's and entitlements provided in Subd.1 and 2 above, a retired teacher's spouse or dependent may purchase full single health/hospitalization coverage at the group rate until the spouse or dependent attains Medicare eligibility, provided such spouse or dependent had been covered under the teacher's plan prior to the retirement date. Additional rights may be applicable under MS 471.61.

<u>Subd. 4</u> – <u>Dental Insurance:</u> The teacher may continue dental insurance coverage under the group plan provided such teacher has maintained such coverage prior to retirement and pays the total premium for such coverage. The teacher may extend dental coverage beyond Medicare eligibility pursuant to MS 471.61.

<u>Subd. 5</u> – <u>Life Insurance:</u> The teacher may continue life insurance coverage under the group plan and group rate provided such teacher has maintained such coverage prior to retirement and pays the total premium for such coverage. At age 70, retired teachers will be eligible to continue the group plan at a step rate cost.

<u>Subd. 6</u> – <u>Post-retirement Employment:</u> If a retired teacher obtains employment other than with School District 834 and is covered by a group medical hospital insurance plan, such insurance shall be considered as primary.

<u>Subd. 7</u> – <u>Non-duplication with Medicare:</u> If the retiree or the retiree's spouse or dependent is entitled, if enrolled, to have any part of the cost of eligible services or supplies paid by Medicare Parts A and B, even though the retiree or the retiree's spouse or dependent does not enroll in Medicare or waives or fails to claim medical benefits, the service plan will reduce the amount furnished under this contract so that the total amount paid under this contract and Medicare, or what could be paid under Medicare, does not exceed the amount the plan allows for covered benefits.

<u>Subd. 8</u> – <u>Benefits for Those Employed Less Than Ten Years:</u> For those teachers who retire without ten years of actual teaching service in District 834, the School Board shall continue in accordance with Minnesota Statutes the availability of group health and hospitalization insurance, including any modifications thereto and including dependent coverage, provided such coverage has been maintained prior to retirement, for those who elect such coverage. Such coverage shall be guaranteed convertible to a Medicare supplement plan. Such teachers will pay the entire premium for the insurance.

# Section 10 - Survivors Benefits

The School Board shall continue the group health and hospitalization and dental plan, and provide the full premium cost for all eligible surviving dependents of a teacher who dies while actively teaching in District 834. Such coverage shall extend for one calendar year from the date of the teacher's death. If a survivor obtains employment with an employer other than the School District and such survivor is covered by a group medical hospital insurance plan or HMO, such coverage shall be considered primary.

## **Section 11 – District Insurance Committee**

The School Board will establish an Insurance Review Committee that will be advisory to the School Board. The committee will be composed of three representatives designated by the School Board, three representatives selected by the Association, and one representative selected by each of the remaining employee groups in the district. The committee shall review the operation of current insurance programs including benefit and claim payments, study and recommend changes in coverage, and review specifications prior to bidding. The District shall prepare documentation summarizing insurance benefits. The documentation shall be provided in writing to the insurance committee members and newly hired employees, and shall be posted on the District website.

#### Section 12 – Policy Availability

One complete copy of each contracted insurance policy shall be posted on the district website and provided electronically upon individual request.

# Section 13 - Disclaimer

The eligibility for the payment of claims for insurance benefits described in this Article shall be governed solely by the terms of the insurance policies purchased by the School District. The School Board's only obligation is to provide and administer benefits as negotiated. No claims, other than those arising from District error or undue influence, shall be made against the School District as a result of denial of insurance benefits by an insurer.

## Section 14 – IRS 125 Plan

The School District will implement an IRS 125 Plan. (Flexible Benefit Plan)

# **ARTICLE X – LEAVES**

# Section 1 - Sick Leave

- <u>Subd. 1</u> Each teacher will be credited with 12 days of sick leave on the first day of each school year contract. Employees working less than the full school year shall earn sick leave on a pro-rata basis. During the initial year of employment, the total allowance for the contract year will be available to the teacher after working a minimum of one day. Sick leave shall include all contracted salary.
- <u>Subd. 2</u> Unused sick leave days shall accumulate without limit except that not more than 120 days may be utilized for any single disability. Additional days may be used on a prorated basis to supplement LTD benefits, in accordance with Article IX, Section 7, Subd. 4.
- <u>Subd. 3</u> The School Board may require a teacher to furnish a medical certificate from a qualified physician as evidence of illness in order to qualify for sick leave pay.
- <u>Subd. 4</u> The School Board reserves the right to extend benefits to any teacher who is absent because of sickness beyond the sick leave limit.
- <u>Subd. 5</u> A teacher who is unable to teach because of personal illness or disability and who is on short term or long term disability shall be granted a medical leave of absence which shall continue until job rights as outlined in Article IX, Section 7 expire.
- <u>Subd. 6</u> Sick leave is to be utilized for all absences resulting from an employee's physical and mental illnesses, therapy, examinations and consultations. Sick leave may also be used for illnesses, therapy, examinations and consultations for immediate family members.
- <u>Subd. 7</u> A special sick leave allowance is granted for teachers of summer school. Such teachers will be allowed one day of sick leave for each four weeks of teaching. Unused sick leave shall accrue to a maximum of five days.
- <u>Subd. 8</u> When an employee returns to work following participation in the long term disability income protection program (Article IX, Section 7) the District will grant the same employee a sufficient number of sick leave days to equal 12 days if the employee's accumulation at that time is less than 12 days.

<u>Subd. 9</u> – The School District shall grant up to ten days sick leave to any father who may need time to care for a newborn child.

#### Section 2 – Personal Leave

- <u>Subd. 1</u> Personal leave with salary may be granted to an employee for absences from work for reasons beyond the control of the employee.
- <u>Subd. 2</u> When it is imperative that an employee be present at a non-school activity which must take place during a regular work day, the building principal may authorize personal leave at the request of the employee.
- <u>Subd. 3</u> Reasons for personal leave may include but not be limited to death or serious illness in the teacher's immediate family or household, family emergencies, attendance at funerals, required attendance in a court of law, legal consultations, required academic examinations and registrations, college graduations of family members, and other similar situations. Personal leave may not be used to extend a vacation, for a business trip with a spouse, to get married, for a honeymoon, for hunting or fishing trips.
- <u>Subd. 4</u> Personal leave may be used for personal or family illnesses when sick leave has been exhausted.
- Subd. 5 Personal leave will not be deducted from sick leave.

## **Section 3 – Parental Leave**

- <u>Subd. 1</u> Upon a request, a parental leave without pay shall be granted by the School District subject to the provisions of this section. Parental leave may be requested because of the need to prepare and provide parental care for a child or children of the teacher for an extended period of time.
- <u>Subd. 2</u> The employee must provide the Employer with reasonable notice of his/her intention to take this leave. For foreseeable leave, the employee must provide written notice to the Employer at least 30 days in advance or, if 30 days is not practicable, as much notice as is practicable. For unforeseeable leave, the employee should give notice to the Employer as soon as it is practicable under the circumstances of the particular case.
- <u>Subd. 3</u> The School District may adjust the ending date of parental leave so that the dates are coincident with some natural break in the school year.
- <u>Subd. 4</u> Parental leave may be granted up to one full year following the school year in which the leave was granted.
- <u>Subd. 5</u> The School District shall grant up to ten days leave (subtracted from sick leave) to any teacher who may need time for child adoption.
- <u>Subd. 6</u> A teacher returning from parental leave shall be re-employed in a position equivalent to the position held prior to taking the leave subject to the provisions of Articles

XIX and XX. If a teacher returns from parental leave prior to or by the opening of the following school year, the teacher will be reinstated to the teacher's former assignment subject to the provisions of Articles XIX and XX.

<u>Subd. 7</u> – The teacher returning from parental leave will be placed on the next higher step on the salary schedule only if the teacher has worked at least one-half (1/2) of the prior year.

<u>Subd. 8</u> – During the first three months of parental leave, all district provided benefits shall continue in the same manner as for active employees. During the period of parental leave, accrued sick leave will be held in credit. After the initial three month period, the teacher is eligible to continue all insurance benefit plans but must pay the total premium for these programs.

<u>Subd. 9</u> – Whenever parental leave extends to the end of a school year, the teacher shall notify the Human Resources department in writing by February 15 of intent to return or not return to the District the following year. Whenever possible, the administrator, when requested, will meet with the teacher returning from leave to determine building assignments. The building principal will notify the teacher as to building and teaching assignment by February 15 for the following year or as soon as possible after that date.

<u>Subd. 10</u> – A teacher who is pregnant may elect to utilize a disability leave followed by a parental leave. When disability leave is utilized, the teacher shall continue working until she can no longer fulfill the requirements of the position. During the period of disability only, the teacher is eligible to receive sick leave and disability leave benefits. The teacher is required to return to work as soon as she is physically able unless she is granted a parental leave at this time without pay.

<u>Subd. 11</u> – If the reason for parental leave is occasioned by pregnancy and the period of confinement is interrupted, the teacher may return to work prior to the ending date of the leave only if she is physically able and a suitable opening is available.

<u>Subd. 12</u> – Periods of time when a teacher is on parental leave may not be used to satisfy probationary time requirements.

# Section 4 - Sabbatical Leave

<u>Subd. 1</u> – A sabbatical leave of absence for a year may be granted to teachers for the purpose of professional advancement. To be eligible for a sabbatical leave, the teacher must have been employed for six years in District 834 public schools. After taking a sabbatical leave, a teacher may again be eligible after six more years of employment in District 834 schools.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – Applicants for sabbatical leave must submit an application to Human Resources no later than the first working day following January 1, for leaves to be granted for the following contractual period. Applicants will receive written notification whether their request for sabbatical leave has been granted or denied on or before February 1. On or before February 15, all applicants must submit to Human Resources written notice of acceptance or rejection. Within the next three days, each applicant will receive notice of the status of all applications.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – A committee composed of two elementary teachers and two secondary teachers, appointed by the Association, one elementary principal and one secondary principal appointed by the superintendent shall evaluate the proposed programs of the applicants. Each applicant will be interviewed by the committee. The applications must be approved by the committee and the superintendent to qualify for sabbatical leave.

A teacher must secure prior approval from the committee if the teacher substantially alters the program for professional advancement approved by the committee if such a change in the program takes place following the committee's approval or while the teacher is on sabbatical leave.

<u>Subd. 4</u> – The number of sabbatical leaves available to qualified applicants during any one contractual year shall not exceed 1% of the bargaining unit. Where practicable, partial leaves may be granted.

- 1. The prime criteria of selection is contribution of the proposed program to the School District 834 program.
- 2. If the first criteria are equal, other consideration shall be:
  - a. Length of candidate's service in district:
  - b. Those with previous sabbatical leave shall be given secondary consideration.
  - c. It is suggested that there be one leave granted from elementary K-6 and one from secondary and the remainder at large at the discretion of the committee. It is to be clearly understood that this is the last ranked criteria and is subject to the previous criteria.

The School Board shall have the final decision as to leaves to be granted. In each case, ability to cover the absence will be acknowledged through act of approval.

<u>Subd. 5</u> – The allowance granted to a teacher on sabbatical leave shall be based on one-half the contract salary for the school year during which the leave takes place or three-fourths salary if the individual teaches half-time. One-half time shall be three hours per day. Should the teacher be granted an NDEA stipend, or a comparable scholarship grant, and receive a sabbatical leave during the same academic year, the allowance for the sabbatical leave plus the stipend or grant may be equal but not exceed the teacher's contract salary for that year.

Upon the request of the teacher, the district will pay 75% of the teacher's regular salary during the sabbatical year. The year following the sabbatical, 25% of the previous year's salary will be deducted from the teacher's salary to determine the contract salary.

<u>Subd. 6</u> – Upon expiration of the sabbatical leave, the teacher shall be restored to the teacher's former position with credit for the years' service under existing salary policies. A teacher returning from sabbatical leave shall be subject to the provisions of Articles XIX and XX.

Teachers granted a sabbatical leave shall submit a written summary of the teacher's program experience to the chair of the sabbatical leave committee no later than the end of the first quarter following the conclusion of the leave.

<u>Subd. 7</u> – A teacher who is granted a sabbatical leave must pledge to teach in the District 834 public schools for one year following the termination of the leave. If the teacher service is discontinued for any reason other than incapacity to teach, or being discharged from the position, the teacher shall pay back to the school district the prorated part of the sabbatical leave salary and benefits, including health, dental, life, LTD, TSA match, HCSP, TRA, FICA, and workers compensation paid by the employer, unless there is a mutually agreed upon alternative arrangement.

<u>Subd. 8</u> – With the exception of additional unspecified leave and sick leave days, a teacher is entitled to all benefits during the sabbatical year that are received by other teachers during that year.

# Section 5 - Educational Leave

<u>Subd. 1</u> – The School Board upon the recommendation of Human Resources, may grant a leave to a teacher with two years of successful teaching in District 834, for the purpose of study, travel and for other such purposes as may be approved by the School Board and providing such absence does not in any way injure the program of the school. Such leave request must be submitted to Human Resources by February 15 of the year prior to the requested leave.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – This leave, to be for a period of not more than one year, shall be granted without compensation. Upon completion of the leave objectives, scheduled increments, and any earned salary schedule adjustments, shall be approved. Credits earned while on leave will be credited upon return, provided, such credits were approved through the District's course approval process prior to obtaining such credits. Retirement credit will be under the jurisdiction of the State Teacher's Retirement Association. Sick leave and contract credit status will be frozen during the period of the leave. The teacher upon return from such leave shall be restored to the teacher's former position or to one of comparable status subject to the provisions of Articles XIX and XX.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – A teacher whose leave extends to the end of a school year shall notify Human Resources in writing by February 15 of intent to return or not return to the district for the following school year. Whenever possible, the administrator, when requested, will meet with the employee returning from leave to determine building assignment. The building principal will notify the teacher as to building and teaching assignment by February 15 for the following year, or as soon as feasible after that date.

#### Section 6 – Exchange Teaching

<u>Subd. 1</u> – The School Board, upon the recommendation of Human Resources, may grant a leave of absence of up to two years for exchange or overseas teaching. Exchanging teachers which is usually arranged through an agency of the federal government, shall be subject to the rules and regulations of such agency with regard to wages, etc. Such leave request must be submitted to Human Resources by February 15 of the year prior to the requested leave.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – The teacher shall retain his/her status as to sick leave reserve position on the salary schedule, retirement fund, and other privileges as though they were still working in the local system. A teacher upon returning from an exchange of teaching service, shall be assigned to the former teaching position or to one of comparable status subject to the provisions of Articles XIX and XX.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – A teacher whose leave extends to the end of a school year, shall notify Human Resources in writing by February 15 of intent to return or not return to the District for the following school year. Whenever possible, the administrator, when requested, will meet with the teacher returning from leave to determine building assignment. The building principal will notify teacher as to building and teaching assignment by February 15 for the following year, or as soon as feasible after that date.

<u>Subd. 4</u> – The School Board, upon the recommendation of Human Resources, may grant a leave of absence of not more than two semesters for domestic exchange teaching arranged through a recognized exchange agency.

- 1. The teacher shall submit and have approved in advance by the Human Resources, a plan for an exchange of teaching services; which will show the benefit to both the teacher and to the School District. A final report will be filed with Human Resources upon return from leave of absence for domestic exchange teaching.
- 2. A teacher while engaged in an exchange of domestic teaching services shall be paid the salary and fringe benefits provided by this contract.
- 3. A teacher, returning from an exchange of domestic teaching service, shall be reinstated in the teacher's former teaching assignment, subject to the provisions of Articles XIX and XX. The teacher shall be given full credit on the salary schedule for his/her exchange teaching experience and all fringe benefits will accumulate as if teaching in the system.

#### Section 7 – Special Leave

<u>Subd. 1</u> – Teachers are eligible to apply for a year's leave of absence without pay after two years' experience in the district. Such leave request must be submitted to Human Resources by February 15 of the year prior to the requested leave. If the School Board feels that the conditions warrant honoring of the request, the leave of absence will be granted, provided a satisfactory replacement can be found who would agree to work on a one year basis. Special leaves of absence may be extended annually at the discretion of the School District. The teacher upon return from such leave shall be returned to the teacher's former position or to one of comparable status subject to the provisions of Articles XIX and XX.

# Subd. 2 – For teachers on special leave of absence:

- 1. And not employed in the school district, schedule increment and adjustments shall not be allowed, and sick leave will be frozen.
- 2. Who remain employed in the district and are on the teachers' salary schedule, schedule increments and adjustments, as well as sick leave, will be provided.

3. Who remain employed in the district, but are not placed on the teachers' salary schedule, schedule increments, and adjustments for the years spent on leave shall be credited upon their return. Sick leave shall be credited for each year.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – A teacher whose leave extends to the end of a school year shall notify Human Resources in writing by February 15 of intent to return or not return to the district for the following school year. Whenever possible, the administrator, when requested, will meet with the teacher returning from leave to determine building assignment. The building principal will notify the teacher as to building and teaching assignment by February 15 for the following year, or as soon as feasible after that date.

# Section 8 - Military Leave

<u>Subd. 1</u> – A leave of absence shall be granted to a reservist for active service or training purposes. Up to 15 days of such leave, each contractual year, shall be with pay.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – Teachers called for selective service physical examinations shall be excused without loss of pay for such purposes.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – A teacher who involuntarily leaves a position (other than a temporary position) for the purpose of entering the armed forces, shall be restored to his/her former position or one of comparable status within a reasonable time after the teacher makes application to return to the District subject to the provisions of Articles XIX and XX. In the event that an involuntary selective service program shall be reinstituted by the federal government, the provisions of this contract apply to those teachers who enlist in a branch of the military service.

<u>Subd. 4</u> – A teacher returning from military leave shall receive full salary schedule credit for such service. Sick leave will be frozen during the time of military leave.

<u>Subd. 5</u> – A teacher whose leave extends to the end of a school year shall notify Human Resources in writing by February 15 of intent to return or not to return to the District for the following school year. Whenever possible, the administrator, when requested, will meet with the teacher returning from leave to determine building assignment. The building principal will notify the teacher as to building and teaching assignment by February 15 for the following year, or as soon as feasible after that date.

<u>Subd. 6</u> – A teacher requesting reemployment by the District after completion of military service must:

- 1. Present documentation verifying eligibility for re-employment, in accordance with state and federal laws.
- 2. Be qualified to perform the duties of his/her position. If he/she is disabled during military service, and cannot perform the duties of his/her former position, he/she may be entitled to the nearest comparable job he/she is qualified to perform.
- 3. Make application for re-employment in accordance with state and federal laws.

<u>Subd. 7</u> – Conditions for military leave shall comply with applicable state and federal laws.

# Section 9 - Jury Duty

<u>Subd. 1</u> – A teacher who is called to jury duty should notify the Human Resources Department immediately upon its receipt so that arrangements to excuse a teacher to serve may be made if necessary.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – A teacher who is absent because of jury service will receive their regular salary from the district during this period of service, provided the employee submits pay received for the jury service, less any reimbursement for mileage and/or parking, in accordance with state laws.

# Section 10 - Professional Leave

The School District agrees to provide, upon written application by a teacher and approval by the building principal, the necessary funds for a teacher who desires to attend professional meetings, national conventions, workshops, or seminars, or visitation of other schools to observe new educational programs. The written request for such leave shall state the event or purpose of the leave. There shall be no deduction of compensation or leave credit for teachers utilizing professional leave. A teacher shall, upon the request of the building principal, provide a written summary of such professional activities. Travel and substitute expenses shall be at the district rate.

#### Section 11 – Short Term Leave

Short term leave without pay will be available to employees according to the following provisions:

<u>Subd. 1</u> – A teacher desiring short term leave without pay shall present a written request to the building principal at least 15 days prior to the beginning date of the leave.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – Human Resources, after consulting with the building principal, may approve up to ten days of leave during any two year time period.

# Section 12 - Unspecified Leave

Continuing contract teachers in the School District are eligible for one paid day of unspecified leave each year. This may accumulate from year to year up to a total of eight working days. To obtain such leave, a teacher must give written notice to the building principal at least 48 hours in advance of such leave. No more than five percent of a building staff or two teachers, whichever is greater, may be absent on any given day from an individual school for such leave. Priority will be given in order of earliest notification date. Unspecified leave shall not be used during the first ten or last ten student contact days of the school year. However, upon written request, the Building Principal, after consultation with Human Resources, may approve unspecified leave days, during these restricted days.

# Section 13 – Declining Approved Leaves Of Absence

A teacher who has been granted a leave of absence may decline the leave if circumstances beyond the teacher's control make the leave undesirable. If the leave is declined and

supportive reasons are submitted to the Superintendent, or designee, prior to the posting provided in Article XIX, Section 4, such teacher shall be reinstated to the teacher's present position. If the leave is declined prior to the close of the first posting, such teacher shall be entitled to return to his/her present position, if it is available; otherwise, such teacher shall be entitled to displace the least senior teacher in his/her areas of licensure. If the leave is declined subsequent to the final posting and no vacant position for which the teacher is licensed exists, such teacher shall be placed on the unrequested leave recall list and be afforded recall rights according to the provisions of Article XX.

## Section 14 – Five Year Leave Of Absence

MS 122A.46, as amended, shall control the provisions for five year leave of absence. Neither MS 122A.46 nor any of its provisions are incorporated herein by reference and any decision by the board pursuant to that statute is not subject to the grievance procedure of this contract.

# Section 15 - Leaves And Insurance

Except as otherwise provided in this Article, any teacher on a leave of absence for which fringe benefits are not provided, may continue participation in the health and hospitalization insurance program, dental insurance program and group life insurance program at the group rates provided the teacher pays for such insurance on a monthly basis 30 days in advance.

# ARTICLE XI – SCHOOL YEAR

## <u>Section 1 – Official School Calendar</u>

- <u>Subd. 1</u> The basic school calendar for teachers shall consist of a total of 192 days, five of which shall be paid holidays and no less than seven will be workshop or in-service days.
- <u>Subd. 2</u> Teachers shall perform services on all teacher duty days, including those legal holidays on which the School Board is authorized to conduct school and which are designated on the official school calendar.
- <u>Subd. 3</u> Teachers newly employed by the District shall attend three additional days making a total of 195 duty days during the first year of employment.
- <u>Subd. 4</u> In the event that emergency conditions or action by a state or federal agency forces a change in the school calendar, the District shall meet and confer with the representatives of the Association to determine an appropriate change in the school calendar.
- <u>Subd. 5</u> One day of non-instructional time shall be scheduled at the end of each quarter during the school year and one day of non-instructional time shall be scheduled at the end of the final grading period of each school year to be used by teachers for grading and necessary record-keeping responsibilities. In-service or other meetings shall be kept to a maximum of 30 minutes during such time.

# Section 2 - Emergency School Closing

When school is closed due to emergencies, teachers shall not have to report to work or remain at work. Teachers shall not suffer loss of pay due to such emergency closings. Days shall be made up only if necessary to qualify for full foundation aid.

# ARTICLE XII – TEACHING RESPONSIBILITIES AND CONDITIONS

# Section 1 - Basic Day

The duty day for teachers shall be eight consecutive hours which shall include a duty-free lunch period of not less than 30 minutes. A non-consecutive eight hour day may occur upon mutual agreement between the district and the teacher. Such assignment shall be agreed to annually, in writing, and shall last for one school year or less. The SCEA will be notified of any such agreement.

# Section 2 - Building Hours

The hours at each building may vary and shall be determined by the building principal after conferring with the teaching staff.

#### Section 3 - Prep Time

Each full-time classroom teacher will be provided with at least 90 minutes of uninterrupted preparation time during the teacher duty day as provided below. Mutually agreed upon modifications are acceptable.

<u>Subd. 1</u> – In the senior high school such preparation time shall be scheduled in not more than three uninterrupted usable blocks, one of which must be 33 minutes and occur during the student day.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – In the junior high schools such preparation time shall be scheduled in not more than three uninterrupted usable blocks, one of which must range from 30 to 55 minutes and occur during the student day.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – In the elementary schools, such preparation time shall be scheduled in not more than three uninterrupted useable blocks, one of which must be an average of 30 to 55 minutes and occur during the student day.

<u>Subd. 4</u> – The District will consult with the Association, prior to the first regular teacher contract day, in situations where it is determined that a teacher will not be scheduled for a preparation period each work day, prior to finalizing the schedule.

<u>Subd. 5</u> – All teachers who share a classroom shall be provided with alternate office space.

## Section 4 - Normal Teaching Load

The normal teaching load for a full-time classroom teacher in District 834 shall be up to 27.5 clock hours per week of pupil contact time or its equivalent.

#### Section 5 - Supervisory Assignment

All assignment of teachers to supervisory assignments during the duty day such as, but not limited to, bus supervision and hall supervision at the beginning and end of the student day, shall be distributed among all teachers in the building, provided such assignment does not exceed Section 4 above. An individual teacher shall not be assigned such responsibilities for periods in excess of thirty minutes per day unless mutually agreed upon by both parties.

#### Section 6 – Faculty Meetings

Every effort shall be made to hold faculty or staff meetings within the teacher duty day.

#### <u>Section 7 – Part-Time Teacher Responsibilities</u>

Teachers who are employed for less than the full day may be assigned by the building principal to a prorated share of a full-time teacher's responsibilities, provided that such assignment(s) shall be contiguous to the teaching assignment unless the teacher agrees in writing to an assignment that is not contiguous.

# <u>Section 8 – Retention Of License(s)</u>

Teachers shall be required to maintain the license(s) in the area(s) in which they are currently teaching and the license(s) they initially were hired with unless they have not taught in an area of licensure within the last seven years of employment in the District. In its sole discretion, the District may waive this requirement for a new hire or for a current employee for a license not given any consideration at the time of hire or for a license outside of the teacher's core subject or related areas.

#### Section 9 – Online Learning

<u>Subd. 1</u> – The course approval process (which includes department, building, district administrative, and curriculum advisory committee review) and payment for curriculum development for online courses, shall be consistent with other District courses.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – Teachers may be assigned to summer on-line courses as a part of their regularly assigned FTE, upon mutual agreement between the teacher and the District.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – Other than health and physical education, class sizes for courses taught online shall be consistent with the average of similar courses not taught online.

<u>Subd. 4</u> – Teachers who accept on-line courses, which are taught as an overage, i.e. exceeding 1.0 FTE, shall be paid on a pro-rated basis according to the following schedule:

1-8 students = .04 FTE 9-16 students = .07 FTE 17 or more students = .10 FTE

#### **ARTICLE XIII – ADDITIONAL ACTIVITIES**

# Section 1 - Extended Day Responsibilities

Teachers may be required to reasonably participate in school activities beyond the basic teacher's day as required by the School District or its designated representative. The normal workload for teachers beyond the basic teacher's day may include a reasonable share of extra-curricular and supervisory activities as mutually agreed between the teacher and the principal/or superintendent.

#### **Section 2 – Compensation**

All assignments to additional activities, including, but not limited to, athletic and extra-curricular activities, clubs shall be compensated according to the schedule in Appendix B. Assignments to vacant positions shall first be offered to qualified members of the teachers' bargaining group before being offered to others.

# Section 3 – Committees

Teachers serving on the district calendar and discipline committees shall be appointed by the Association. One-half of the teacher members on the staff development committee will be appointed by the Association.

# ARTICLE XIV – SUMMER AND EXTENDED EMPLOYMENT

# <u>Section 1 – Summer Positions</u>

All summer positions, including, but not limited to summer school and drivers education, shall be announced by the Superintendent, or designee, and posted in each building. The announcement shall include the nature of the position, duration, dates, location of the program, special conditions, if any, and necessary qualifications, if any. All teachers currently employed in District 834 shall have the opportunity to apply for summer positions.

<u>Subd. 1</u> – In filling summer and extended employment positions, preference shall be given to those teachers currently employed in District 834, and positions shall not be offered to persons not currently teaching in the district until after all applications from teachers have been acted on, unless the position requires special qualifications not possessed by any teacher applying for the position.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – Human Resources shall notify the SCEA President of the filling of summer school positions.

#### Section 2 - Working Day

The summer school working day shall include at least 30 minutes of preparation time for each two hours of class time.

# ARTICLE XV – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

#### Section 1 – Definitions

- 1. A "grievance" is a complaint by a teacher, group of teachers, or the Association based upon an alleged violation, misinterpretation, or unequitable application of any of the terms of this contract.
- 2. The term "teacher" shall have the same definition as in Article III, Section 2. The term "teacher" may include a group of teachers who are similarly affected by a grievance.
- 3. An "aggrieved person" is the person or persons making the claim.
- 4. A "party in interest" is the person or persons making the claim and any person or persons whom might be required to take action or against whom action might be taken in order to resolve the problem.
- 5. The term "days" when used in this procedure, shall, except where otherwise indicated, mean working days as defined in Article III, Section 5 of this contract.
- 6. The "appropriate unit" shall mean all teachers in District 834.
- 7. "School Board" shall mean the School Board of Independent School District 834.
- 8. "Representative" shall mean any person designated by the Association, an administrator or the School Board to act in its behalf.

## Section 2 - Purposes

- 1. The purpose of this procedure is to secure, at the lowest administration level, equitable solutions to the problems which may from time to time arise affecting the welfare of working conditions of teachers.
- 2. Both parties agree that these proceedings shall be kept as informal and confidential as may be appropriate at any level of the procedure.
- 3. Nothing herein contained shall be construed as limiting the right of any teachers having a problem to discuss the matter informally with any appropriate member of the administration.
- 4. Any teacher or group of teachers shall have the right at any time to present any grievances to such persons and through such channels as are designated for that purpose.

# Section 3 – Time Limits

1. Since it is important that grievances be processed as rapidly as possible, the number of days indicated at each level should be considered as a maximum and every effort

- should be made to expedite the process. The time limits specified may, however, be extended by mutual agreement in writing.
- 2. If a teacher does not file a grievance in writing as provided herein within 60 days after the teacher knew or should have known of the act or condition on which the grievance is based or within thirty days after informal procedures are initiated, whichever is less, then the grievance shall be considered as waived.
- 3. Any of the levels provided in Section 5 may be bypassed, provided the parties mutually agree in writing to do so.
- 4. Failure of the aggrieved person, the Association or the School Board or administration to respond to a grievance within the time limits provided in Level I III, following, shall be deemed a denial, and the grievance may be appealed to the next level.
- 5. The Association shall be informed of all meetings and shall receive copies of all documents relating to Section 5. The Association shall be allowed to have a representative present at all meetings held in relation to Section 5.
- 6. Meetings or hearings relating to Section 5 or Section 6 may be held during the duty day, and teachers shall not be deducted wages or leave credit due to their participation in the grievance and arbitration procedures.
- 7. In computing any period of time prescribed or allowed by procedures herein, the date of the act, event, or default for which the designated period of time begins to run shall not be included.

# **Section 4 – Informal Procedures**

- 1. If a teacher feels that he/she has a grievance, he/she shall first discuss the matter with his/her principal or supervisor to whom he/she is directly responsible to in an effort to resolve the problem informally.
- 2. If after such a discussion the teacher is not satisfied with the disposition of the matter, he/she shall attempt to resolve the problem with other appropriate administrators and shall have the right to have the building grievance representative assist him/her.
- Although the teacher is encouraged to handle a grievance through normal administrative channels, nothing in this section precludes the right to discuss the problem directly with the Superintendent of schools.

# <u>Section 5 – Formal Procedures</u>

Level One – School Principal

- 1. If an aggrieved person is not satisfied with the disposition of his/her problem through informal procedures, he/she may submit his/her claim as a formal grievance in writing to the principal.
- 2. The principal shall within five days render a decision and the reason therefore in writing

- to the aggrieved person and the building representative. One copy shall be retained by the principal.
- 3. The principal shall keep on file a statistical summary of the number and types of grievances processed, not to include individual names or details of grievances.
- 4. A teacher who is not directly responsible to a building principal may submit his/her formal grievance claim to the administrator to who he/she is directly responsible to. Said administrator shall carry out the aforementioned responsibilities of the principal.

#### Level Two – Superintendent of Schools

- 1. If the aggrieved person is not satisfied with the disposition of the grievance at Level One, he/she may appeal the grievance to Level Two by filing a written appeal with the Superintendent within ten days of receipt of the written decision at Level One.
- 2. The Superintendent or designee shall arrange a meeting with the aggrieved person within ten days of receipt of the written appeal to discuss the grievance.
- 3. The Superintendent or designee shall issue a decision, and the reasons therefore, in writing to the aggrieved person within ten days of the meeting.

#### Level Three - School Board

- 1. If the aggrieved person is not satisfied with the disposition of grievance at Level Two, he/she may appeal the grievance to Level Three by filing a written appeal with the chairperson of the School Board within ten days of receipt of the written decision at Level Two, or twenty days after the Level Two meeting, whichever is sooner.
- 2. The School Board or a committee thereof, shall meet with the aggrieved party and the Association upon request, to discuss the grievance. Such meeting, if requested, shall be conducted informally, and all parties may present written and oral evidence, arguments and positions relating to the issues of the grievance.
- 3. The School Board shall issue its decision, and the reasons therefore, in writing to the aggrieved person within ten days of the meeting, or if no meeting is held, within twenty days of receipt of the written appeal.

#### Section 6 - Arbitration Procedures

- 1. In the event that the aggrieved person or the Association and the School Board are unable to resolve any grievance, the grievance may be submitted to arbitration as provided herein:
  - a. A request to submit a grievance to arbitration must be in writing, signed by the aggrieved party, and the Association, and such request must be filed in the office of the Superintendent, or designee, within 30 days following the receipt of the written decision in Level Three, or the date on which the written decision should have been received. Failure of the aggrieved person or the Association to

- appeal a level three decision in the time limits provided, shall be deemed a waiver of the grievance.
- b. No grievance shall be considered by the arbitrator which has not been first duly processed in accordance with the grievance procedure and appeal provisions.
- c. Upon the proper submission of a grievance under the terms of this procedure, the parties, within ten days after the request to arbitrate, shall endeavor to select a mutually acceptable arbitrator to hear and decide the grievance. The Association may request the Bureau of Mediation Services, (B.M.S.), to supply the parties with a list of five names, providing such request is made within twenty days of the failure to agree on an arbitrator. The parties shall alternately strike names from the list of five arbitrators until only one name remains. The remaining arbitrator shall hear and decide the grievance. If the parties are unable to agree on whom shall strike the first name, the question shall be decided by a flip of the coin.
- d. Upon appointment of the arbitrator, the appealing party shall within five days after notice of appointment forward to the arbitrator with a copy to the School Board, the submission of the grievance which shall include the following:
  - i. The issues involved.
  - ii. Statement of the facts.
  - iii. Position of the grievant.
  - iv. The written documents relating to Article XV, Section 5, of the grievance procedure.

The School Board may make a similar submission of information relating to the grievance.

- e. The grievance shall be heard by a single arbitrator and both parties may be represented by such a person or persons as they may choose and designate, and the parties shall have the right to a hearing at which time both parties will have the opportunity to submit evidence, offer testimony, and make oral or written arguments relating to the issues before the arbitrator. The proceeding before the arbitrator shall be a hearing denovo, provided, however, that neither party shall be permitted to rely on any evidence, testimony or argument not disclosed to the other party at least five days prior to the hearing.
- f. The decision by the arbitrator shall be rendered within 30 days after the close of the hearing. Decisions by the arbitrator in cases properly before him/her shall be final and binding upon the parties.
- g. Each party shall bear its own expenses in connection with the arbitration including expenses relating to the party's representatives, witnesses and any other expenses which the party incurs in connection with presenting its case in arbitration. A transcript or recording shall be made of the hearing at the request of either party. The parties shall share equally fees and expenses of the

arbitrator, the cost of the transcript or recording if requested by either or both parties, and any other expenses which the parties mutually agree are necessary for the conduct of the arbitration.

The arbitrator shall have jurisdiction over disputes or disagreements relating to h. grievances properly before the arbitrator pursuant to the terms of this procedure. The jurisdiction of the arbitrator shall not extend to proposed changes in terms and conditions of employment as defined herein and contained in this written agreement; nor shall an arbitrator have jurisdiction over any grievance which has not been submitted to arbitration in compliance with the terms of the grievance and arbitration procedure as outlined herein nor shall the jurisdiction of the arbitrator extend to matters of inherent managerial policy, which shall include, but are not limited to such areas of discretion or policy as the functions and programs of the employer, its overall budget, utilization of technology, the organizational structure, and selection and direction and number of personnel. In considering any issue in dispute, in its order, the arbitrator shall give due consideration to the statutory rights and obligations of the public School Boards to efficiently manage and conduct its operation within the legal limitations surrounding the financing of such operations.

#### Section 7 – Reprisals

No reprisals of any kind will be taken by the School Board or the school administration against any teacher because of his/her participation in this grievance procedure.

# Section 8 - Election Of Remedies And Waiver

A party instituting any action, proceeding or complaint in a federal or state court of law, or before an administrative tribunal, federal agency, state agency, or seeking relief through any statutory process for which relief may be granted, the subject matter of which may constitute a grievance under this Agreement, shall immediately thereupon waive any and all rights to pursue a grievance under this Article. Upon instituting a proceeding in another forum as outlined herein, the employee shall waive the right to initiate a grievance pursuant to this Article or, if the grievance is pending in the grievance procedure, the right to pursue it further shall be immediately waived. This section shall not apply to actions to compel arbitration as provided in the Agreement or to enforce the award of an arbitrator.

# ARTICLE XVI - QUALITY STEERING COMMITTEE (QSC)

# Section 1 - Policies

Educational policies of the school district not covered by this contract may be referred to a special committee of representatives of the Association and District administration known as the Quality Steering Committee (QSC).

#### Section 2 – Members

Members of the QSC will be selected by their respective organizations.

# Section 3 - Meetings

The QSC will meet one time per month at mutually acceptable times. Such meetings will be scheduled, for the following school year, prior to the end of the school year.

#### Section 4 - Agenda

Agenda items will be submitted to the Association President and/or Superintendent (or designee) who will collaboratively establish the monthly meeting agenda.

# Section 5 – Policy Modifications

The School Board or its representative shall provide a copy of any proposed new or modified district policy, rule or regulation to the Association President preceding action or adoption of such policy, rule or regulation.

# **ARTICLE XVII - TEACHER RETIREMENT**

## Section 1 – Retirement Eligibility

A teacher may elect retirement from teaching in District 834, effective at the conclusion of the school year during which they reach the age of TRA eligibility or any of the succeeding school years, or to meet statutory opportunities, or at such other times as may be approved by the School District. Notice of such election must be made by no later than February 15. A teacher requesting to retire at times other than the end of a school year must provide at least 60 working days advance notice. The following provisions apply:

<u>Subd. 1 – Severance Service Formula</u> - Teachers employed prior to July 1, 1994, who retire after a minimum of five years of full time employment (or its equivalent) in District 834 shall be eligible to receive severance. Employees hired on or after July 1, 1994, shall be eligible for the matching deferred plan only, as described in Section 5 of this Article.

<u>Subd. 2 – Any</u> teacher who has 30 years or more service in District 834, hired prior to July 1, 1994, is eligible for severance without regard to sick leave accumulation.

<u>Subd. 3 – Sick leave limitation</u> – The number of payment days for teachers with less than 30 years of District service shall not exceed the teacher's sick leave reserve at the time of retirement except that in no case will the teacher's payment days be less than one-half the days accumulated in Subdivision 1.

<u>Subd. 4</u> – Fringe benefits will be provided to early retirees in accordance with Article IX, Section 9.

<u>Subd. 5</u> – Severance shall not be provided to any employee discharged for cause by the School Board.

# Section 2 – Retirement Severance Plans

<u>Subd. 1</u> – Retirement on or after July 1, 2005, for teachers not participating in a 403b matching plan prior to July 1, 2001.

Teachers retiring under this Subd. shall receive severance pay based on their current daily rate of pay, as provided in the following table.

| Year of Retirement | Maximum Days of Severance |
|--------------------|---------------------------|
| 2019-20            | 66                        |
| 2020-21            | 56                        |

In addition, teachers are eligible to receive the District's contribution to the 403b matching plan.

Subd. 2 – Retirement for all teachers not covered in Subd. 1 above.

Teachers retiring under this subdivision shall receive the District's contribution to the 403b matching tax deferred plan provided under Section 5 of this article.

#### Section 3 – Retirement Entitlement

Payment of retirement entitlement shall be made upon retirement. If the employee dies before the retirement payment has been made, the balance due shall be paid to a named beneficiary, or lacking same, to the estate of the deceased, in accordance with applicable laws and plan requirements.

# **Section 4 – Severance Distribution**

This section is intended to provide the method of implementation for Article XVII, Sections 1, 2, and 3.

<u>Subd. 1</u> – Under the terms of this agreement, the District will be required to make payment to the district designated vendor(s) providing IRS approved tax deferred plans such as 401a, 403b, 457, and the health care savings plan.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – Subject to the limitations listed below, the School District will contribute an amount equal to the value of 70% of the employee's severance entitlement directly into the retiree's tax deferred account and 30% into the employee's health care savings plan. The percentages described above may be modified in future negotiations.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – The Schools District's annual contribution into the retiree's tax deferred account must not exceed the IRS contribution limit. If the retiree has any severance remaining after the limit is reached in the year of separation, the School District will make a contribution up to the IRS maximum into the retiree's tax deferred account in January of the following year(s).

#### <u>Section 5 – Matching Tax Deferred Plans</u>

<u>Subd. 1</u> – Teachers shall be entitled to a matching School District contribution to a tax deferred account, subject to State and Federal law on the following basis:

a. 0 - 2 years of actual service to District 834

0

b. In excess of 2 years of actual service to District 834

Up to 3% of scheduled salary (Appendix A1/A1-Q and A2/A2-Q, salary only)

<u>Subd. 2</u> – The District contribution will begin when the employee establishes participation in an eligible investment program as defined by Statute at an amount not to exceed the benefit schedule set out in Subd. 1 above. The District match cannot be accumulated on a retroactive basis if an employee elects to begin participation after the first year of eligibility. Changes to or initial entry into the plan shall occur on the first pay date following the date the information is received by the Human Resources department.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – Teachers must work at least .5 FTE or more in order to be eligible. Service shall mean years of service wherein the teacher is employed through District 834 School Board action on a continuous and permanent basis (including any approved leave of absence).

#### ARTICLE XVIII – EMPLOYMENT PRACTICES

#### Section 1 - Individual Contract

Each teacher initially employed by the School Board, including long term substitute teachers as defined in Article VII, Section 4, shall be issued an individual contract in the form provided by Appendix E. Such contract shall state the teacher's general assignment and annual salary. Substitute teachers shall receive individual contracts as required by Article VII, Section 4, with paragraph 6 of Appendix E appropriately completed. Extensions or renewals of individual contracts will be handled by written or electronic notice of assignment.

#### Section 2 – Resignations

A teacher who desires to be released from the individual contract at a time other than that provided in M.S. 122A.40, as amended, shall submit a resignation and request for release to Human Resources. Such request shall state the date on which the release is to be effective, except in an emergency, shall be submitted at least 60 days prior to the date on which the release is to be effective. Upon receipt of a request for release from a teacher, Human Resources shall immediately begin procedures for securing an acceptable replacement teacher. The release of a teacher from an individual contract shall normally be contingent upon the ability to secure an acceptable replacement teacher, except in those cases involving personal medical situations or the transfer of a spouse away from the metropolitan area.

#### Section 3 – Equal Rights

The provisions of this contract shall be applied without regard to race, creed, religion, color, national origin, age, sex, place of residence, marital status, status with regard to public assistance or disability provided the teacher is able to perform the duties of the job. Any

disputes concerning the application of this Section shall be resolved by the appropriate State or Federal agency and shall not be subject to the grievance procedure contained in Article XV.

#### Section 4 - Teacher Assignment

A teacher's specific assignment shall continue unless written notice of assignment change for the forthcoming year is given by the building principal prior to the annual spring posting. In the event that additional changes in assignments occur, all teachers affected shall promptly be notified as soon as changes are finalized.

#### Section 5 – Job Share, Part-Time Or Reduced Contracts

Any administrative request or administration approved teacher request for a teacher on staff to accept a reduced contract shall be in writing and shall include any contract changes concerning benefits and rights to return to the original contract. A teacher who accepts part-time status and who qualifies under state law, may contribute to the teacher retirement fund as if he/she was working on a full-time basis. When the part-time status refers to job sharing, a waiver of medical insurance may be requested, provided proof that insurance coverage is continued through another source, and the combined cost of medical insurance for the two job share applicants does not exceed the cost of one. Teachers who accept reduced assignments shall maintain full seniority status and have the option to return to their maximum previous employment status after either one or two years leave, mutually determined in advance, provided the teacher has sufficient seniority and notification in writing is made to the personnel office by February 1. (See Appendix F)

# ARTICLE XIX – VACANCIES AND TEACHER PLACEMENT

#### **Section 1 – Vacancies**

<u>Subd. 1</u> – A vacancy shall be defined as any co-curricular position and any position for which a certificate/license issued by the State Department of Education is required, for which a certificated/licensed person currently on the staff or returning from leave has not been placed pursuant to the provisions of this master contract.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – When vacancies occur after the first student contact day, it may be difficult or undesirable to fill them from within the district. Such a vacancy may be filled on a temporary basis until the end of the school year at which time the position will be considered vacant.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – Where a vacancy (.4 FTE or greater) in any professional position in Independent School District 834 exists, Human Resources shall prepare a written notice of such vacancy including the license(s) required, qualifications, and job description. Such notices shall be posted on the District web site and an electronic copy shall be sent to the President of the Association. No vacancy shall be filled until notice of such vacancies shall have been posted for at least three working days.

<u>Subd. 4</u> – In the event vacancies occur after the close of the school year, Human Resources shall prepare a notice as provided in Subd. 3 and post such notice electronically and shall

send an electronic copy to the President of the Association. Teachers who desire to receive notice of such postings will have access to such postings on the District's web site.

#### Section 2 – Transfer-Voluntary

<u>Subd. 1</u> – Teachers may apply for a transfer in response to a posting. Teachers desiring a transfer shall submit an electronic application for transfer to Human Resources. To reduce staff and student disruption, internal transfer requests will not be granted on or after one week prior to the first regular teacher contract day, unless the District exercises its discretion to allow such transfers.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – In filling non-promotional vacancies occurring within the professional staff of the district, preference shall be given whenever possible to District 834 teachers voluntarily requesting transfers under this Article. District 834 internal candidates shall be selected on the basis of seniority, experience and qualifications.

# Section 3 - Transfer-Involuntary

<u>Subd. 1</u> – When an involuntary transfer is necessary, the Superintendent, or designee, shall select the teacher(s) to be transferred based on the seniority, experience and qualifications of the teacher(s) affected. If teachers are judged equally experienced and qualified, the least senior teacher(s) will be transferred.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – An involuntary transfer shall be made only after written notice of this proposed transfer to the teacher(s), and a meeting between the teacher(s) and the Superintendent, or designee, at which time the teacher(s) shall be notified of the reasons for the involuntary transfer. Teachers subject to involuntary transfers shall be notified of all open positions.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – Transferred teachers shall be given all possible assistance such as visitation to the school and participation in planning new programs.

#### Section 4 – Annual Spring Posting(s)

Prior to February 15 of each year, Human Resources will establish a date when the first spring posting will occur, during which time all open positions for the upcoming school year will be posted. Prior to the annual spring postings, the administration shall meet and confer with the Association regarding the staffing of the next school year. Within ten calendar days of the conclusion of the first round of posting, a second round of posting shall occur. In establishing the criteria for posting, the school district shall first ascertain the status of all teachers for the next school year, including teachers on leave of absence and teachers intending to resign or retire. Each posting shall include overages and shortages resulting from imbalances in staffing needs and current vacancies in the teaching staff. The posting and filling of vacancies and shortages shall be according to the provisions of Sections 1, 2, and 3 of this Article. The school district may continue to post jobs on an individual basis throughout the school year, but vacancies will not be posted within forty calendar days prior to the date fixed by the Superintendent, or designee for the first posting unless the school district determines that unusual circumstances make such a posting advisable.

# Section 5 - Application Of Law

This Article constitutes the full and complete agreement regarding voluntary and involuntary transfers. Case law stemming from MS 122A.40, Subd. 10 and Subd. 11 shall not apply.

# ARTICLE XX – UNREQUESTED LEAVE OF ABSENCE AND SENIORITY

# Section 1 - Purpose

The purpose of this Article is to designate a plan for unrequested leave of absence due to discontinuance of position, declining enrollment, or financial limitations. This Article constitutes the full and complete plan for placing teachers on unrequested leaves of absence in this District. This plan is intended to satisfy the provisions of MS 122A.40, Subd. 10. It is further intended that case law derived from MS 122A.40, Subd. 10 and Subd. 11 shall not apply to this contract.

#### Section 2 - Definitions

<u>Subd. 1</u> – For purposes of this article, teacher is defined according to Minnesota Statute 122A.40, Subd. 1, which includes any and all persons employed in a public school as members of the instructional and supervisory staff such as superintendent, principals, supervisors, classroom teachers, etc.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – "Licensed" shall mean a teacher who is licensed or certificated in the subject matter category by the State Board of Teaching.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – "Probationary" shall mean a licensed teacher who has not yet met the requirements to become a continuing contract teacher as specified by M.S. 122A.40.

#### Section 3 - Seniority

<u>Subd. 1</u> – Each teacher shall have seniority based on total teaching experience in the School District from the first day of uninterrupted contractual service which includes any approved leave of absence. In the event of equal seniority status, the following tie breaking procedures shall take effect:

- Teachers with lesser formal training beyond the Bachelor's Degree as approved pursuant to Article VII, Section 5 and completed and properly reported to Human Resources by February 15 of each year, shall be placed on unrequested leave first.
- 2. If after application of the above criteria, there is still a tie, the teacher or teachers to be placed on unrequested leave shall be designated by the board. Criteria for selection used by the Board shall include, but not be limited to, preferential status for that teacher having the lower Board of Teaching license number.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – Service during the regular school year and time spent on approved leaves of absence from which the teacher returns to the School District shall be counted when determining seniority. Service in summer school, non-contractual driver education, curricular writing or extra-curricular activities shall not be so counted.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – Teachers who voluntarily resign from the service of the District shall lose their seniority status.

<u>Subd. 4</u> – A seniority list of all teachers, including areas of licensure, first day of contractual service and Board of Teaching license number shall be updated annually, posted at each building and sent to the Association president by October 1 of each school year. Any teacher who feels that an error has been made on the seniority list shall notify Human Resources in writing of the alleged error by November 15. Human Resources shall respond to the teacher with a copy to the Association within 15 working days of receipt of the written notice. Subject to any challenges to the accuracy of the list brought by a teacher through the provisions of the contract's grievance procedure, the most recent list shall be conclusive upon the parties for the current school year for all items on the list. In the event there are revisions made to the seniority list pursuant to this subdivision, a revised seniority list shall be posted.

<u>Subd. 5</u> – At the March meeting referred to in Section 4, Subd. 1 of this Article, the Association and District representatives shall make a determination as to whether any teachers, who may be subject to being placed on unrequested leave in the current school year, have the same seniority date. If so, the District and Association representatives will establish a "credit determination meeting" with each of the affected teachers within five working days for the purpose of identifying the teacher with the lesser formal training referred to in Section 3, Subd. 1(a) of this Article. A teacher who feels that an error has been made in this regard shall notify Human Resources in writing of the alleged error within five working days following the "credit determination meeting" referred to above. Human Resources shall respond to the teacher with a copy to the Association within five working days following receipt of the written notice. Subject to any challenges by a teacher to the accuracy of the determination made herein, the decision made at the "credit determination meeting" shall be conclusive upon the parties for the current school year. In the event an arbitration hearing becomes necessary in this regard, it is agreed that an "expedited arbitration hearing" procedure will be utilized.

#### Section 4 – Procedure

<u>Subd. 1</u> – In the event that unrequested leaves of absence are contemplated, the Superintendent, or designee, shall consult the Association during the month of March preceding the layoffs in an effort to minimize the impact on the teaching staff and the educational unrequested leave, the School Board shall first ascertain the status of all teachers for the next school year, including teachers on leave of absence, and teachers intending to resign or retire.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – In the event of discontinuance of one or more positions, the position to be discontinued shall be listed and posted in each building and a copy sent to the Association. Teachers who are to be placed on unrequested leave of absence shall receive preliminary notice, notice of hearing rights, and final written notice by June 1.

<u>Subd. 3</u> – Any unrequested leave of absence shall be effective at the beginning of the next school year and shall be without pay and district paid fringe benefits.

<u>Subd. 4</u> – Teachers may be placed on unrequested leaves of absence in the following order from among all teachers in the School District licensed for the positions which are proposed to be discontinued:

- 1. Probationary teachers will not be placed on unrequested leave and will not have recall rights.
- 2. No continuing contract teacher shall be placed on unrequested leave of absence while a probationary teacher is retained in the same area of licensure.
- 3. Continuing contract teachers shall be placed on unrequested leaves of absence in inverse order of seniority.

<u>Subd. 5</u> – Any teacher having more than one area of licensure who is placed or about to be placed on unrequested leave of absence according to the provisions of this Article, shall have the right to take another position in the district for which he/she is licensed, provided that the teacher's seniority status shall be greater than another teacher in such area. For the purpose of the Article, only teaching fields licensed prior to February 15 of a school year can be used for subsequent unrequested leave purposes. In no case does this section permit any teacher to take another position which would result in a promotion to a higher level position.

<u>Subd. 6</u> – Nothing in this Article shall require the School District to reassign a senior teacher to a different subject matter or grade level to accommodate the seniority claims of a junior teacher. Involuntary reassignment from one licensure area to another which alters the order of layoff or recall for the following year shall be jointly determined by the Association and School District. Issues not agreed to may be submitted directly to arbitration for resolution.

# Section 5 - Reinstatement

<u>Subd. 1</u> – Teachers who are placed on unrequested leave shall be reinstated in the inverse order in which they were placed on unrequested leave to other available positions for which they were licensed including substitute positions known in advance to be 30 working days or more. Teachers who have earned a new license while on unrequested leave shall be offered a position in such new area only if there is an opening and no licensed teachers are on unrequested leave in that area. Teachers reinstated under this section will receive regular teaching contracts. Teachers reinstated to substitute positions known in advance to be 80 days or more will be eligible for fringe benefits according to Article IX, Section 2.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – Teachers placed on unrequested leave of absence shall be reinstated to a position commensurate to the original position from which they have been given leave. When only part-time teaching positions are available, such positions must be offered to teachers on the call back list whose prior employment status was at least equal to or greater than the position being offered. If a teacher accepts a reinstatement to a part-time position of lesser employment status than previously held, and subsequently a position of greater employment status becomes available, the teacher shall be offered such position at any time prior to the first student contact day. Any teacher on the call back list who accepts or refuses a position which is not equivalent to the original position does not waive his/her rights on the call back list.

- <u>Subd. 3</u> When part-time positions in an area of certification are occupied by teachers entitled to full-time positions, the administrator is encouraged to combine such positions where possible and offer the position(s) to the most senior teacher(s).
- <u>Subd. 4</u> If a position becomes available for a teacher on unrequested leave who is appropriately licensed, the School District shall send notice by certified mail. Upon notification by the School District, the teacher shall be allowed at least ten working days for response.
- <u>Subd. 5</u> It shall be the responsibility of any teacher on unrequested leave to provide a current mailing address filed with the School District's Human Resources office. Failure of a notice to reach a teacher shall not be the responsibility of the School District if receipt of certified mail is provided.
- <u>Subd. 6</u> No new teacher shall be hired while there is available on unrequested leave a teacher who is licensed to fill the vacancy.
- <u>Subd. 7</u> A teacher's right to reinstatement shall continue for a period of five years or until the teacher rejects an offer of reinstatement which is effective at the beginning of a school year unless such rejection is due to another contractual commitment or assignment to another area of licensure as provided herein. Rejection of an offer of reinstatement, which is made after August 1 of any year or requires a teacher to be assigned to an area of licensure in which the teacher has not taught within the five school years immediately prior to being placed on unrequested leave, shall not cancel the teacher's right to reinstatement.
- <u>Subd. 8</u> A teacher shall be required to maintain the license(s) in the area(s) in which they were licensed at the time they were placed on unrequested leave of absence. Failure to do so shall result in the termination of their rights to reinstatement and shall be construed to be a resignation.
- <u>Subd. 9</u> A teacher reinstated under this Article shall have all contracted rights to seniority, fringe benefits, and leaves of absence restored to him/her, and shall be placed on the salary schedule in accordance with the provisions of Article VII.
- <u>Subd. 10</u> The School District shall provide all District insurance benefits until August 31 following placement on unrequested leave of absence to all teachers placed on unrequested leave of absence. If teachers have not been reinstated before the beginning of the following school year, as members of the insured group, the teachers may continue health and hospitalization, life and dental insurance programs at their own expense for the duration of their placement on the unrequested leave list according to Section 5, Subd. 7.

# **ARTICLE XXI - INSTRUCTIONAL CONDITIONS**

#### **Section 1 – Student Teacher/Interns**

The administration shall make no assignment of a student teacher/intern without the mutual agreement of the teacher(s) to be responsible for such student teacher/intern. Teacher(s) who agree to work with the student teachers/interns shall be responsible for providing appropriate instruction, supervisory and other educational situations, to be developed

according to the procedures of the building and the college or university placing the student teacher. Teacher(s) responsible for student teachers/interns may accept any honorarium provided by the college or university.

#### Section 2 - Student Behavior Notification

To the extent permitted by law, the school administration will inform building teachers of students whose conduct indicates dangerous behavior or who have carried weapons on to school grounds. Teachers shall maintain the confidentiality of such information. This section will be subject only to levels one and two of the grievance procedure under this contract.

## Section 3 - Class Assignments

Any assignment to a zero or seventh hour class shall be by mutual agreement between the district and the teacher. Such assignment shall be agreed to annually, and shall last for one school year or less. The SCEA will be notified of any such agreement.

# **ARTICLE XXII - TEACHER PROTECTION AND STUDENT DISCIPLINE**

It is recognized by the Board and teachers that a duty of the professional educator is to nurture the self-worth of individuals throughout the educational proceedings. To this end, teachers undertake a sustaining duty in regard to student discipline. In order to apply the standards of student conduct as adopted by the board in District Policy S.R. 1.20 (and accompanying regulations collectively dated 7/18/13), teachers require extensive support.

# Section 1 - Necessary Use Of Force

To prevent injury to another person or to protect oneself, a teacher may use such force as is necessary.

# Section 2 - Assault

Any case of assault upon a teacher shall be promptly reported to the School Board or its designated representative. Time lost by a teacher in connection with such incident shall not be charged against the teacher.

### Section 3 - First Removal From The Classroom

When, in the judgment of a teacher, a student is seriously disrupting the instructional program to the detriment of the students, the teacher may exclude the student from the classroom and refer him/her to the principal or designee. In such cases, the principal or designee will arrange as soon as possible a conference between himself/herself and the teacher to discuss the problem and to decide upon appropriate steps for its resolution.

#### Section 4 – Second Removal From The Classroom

When, in the judgment of a teacher, the student continues serious disruption of the instructional program to the detriment of other students, the teacher may exclude a student from the classroom a second time and refer him/her to the principal or designee. The

principal will arrange as soon as possible, a conference between himself/herself, the parent(s) of the child and the teacher to discuss the problem and decide steps for its resolution.

#### Section 5 - Complaint Against A Teacher

<u>Subd. 1</u> – In the event an administrator receives a complaint against a teacher, said teacher will be informed of the nature of the complaint within a reasonable period of time. If the complaint is written, and may result in discipline, the teacher will receive a copy of the complaint within 10 days. If the complaint does not result in discipline, a copy will be provided to the teacher no later than the last day of the school year.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – No written or summarized complaint against a teacher may be placed in his/her individual file without the teacher's knowledge and opportunity to attach a response thereto. The file notation shall indicate if the teacher requested a conference with the complainant and a summary of such possible conference.

# ARTICLE XXIII – ADULT BASIC EDUCATION (ABE) AND EARLY CHILDHOOD FAMILY EDUCATION (ECFE) TEACHERS

The following articles apply to ABE and ECFE teachers who are included in the bargaining unit.

Article I: Purpose of Contract

Article II: Recognition of Exclusive Representative

Article III: Definitions

Article IV: School Board Rights
Article V: Teacher Rights
Article VI: Association Rights

Article VII: Compensation and Salary Schedules (except Sections 1 - SALARY

SCHEDULES)

Article VIII: Supplemental Compensation

Article IX: Insurance (see Section 4 – INSURANCE, below for eligibility)

Article X: Leaves (except Sections 1 - SICK LEAVE, 2 - PERSONAL LEAVE, 4 -

SABBATICAL LEAVE, and 12 - UNSPECIFIED LEAVE)

Article XIII: Additional Activities

Article XIV: Summer and Extended Employment

Article XV: Grievance Procedures
Article XVI: QSC Committee
Article XVII: Teacher Retirement

Article XVIII: Employment Practices (only Section 3 - Equal Rights applies)

Article XXII: Teacher Protection and Student Discipline (except Sections 3 - FIRST

REMOVAL FROM THE CLASSROOM and 4 - SECOND REMOVAL FROM

THE CLASSROOM)

Article XXV: Additional Provisions

Appendices B, C, D, E

#### Section 1 - Contract Year

The parties acknowledge that the limitation of the contract terms of duty days, hours, normal school calendar, etc., do not apply to the ABE and ECFE Teachers. The parties further acknowledge that ABE and ECFE programs will be conducted over the period of the fiscal year on a calendar necessarily different from that of the K-12 teaching staff. A full-time contract year for ABE and ECFE teachers shall consist of 1402 hours.

#### Section 2 - Holidays

At the beginning of each session, one hour of holiday pay shall be calculated into the teacher's annual salary, for each 37.5 hours scheduled, to a maximum of 37.5 hours per year. Such hours shall not include voluntary staff meetings.

# Section 3 - Preparation Time

Preparation time shall be granted at a rate of 40% of actual teaching time.

#### **Section 4 – Insurance**

A teacher who is contracted to work 1122 or more hours during a fiscal year will be entitled to the insurance benefits described in Article IX. A part-time teacher who is contracted to work 701 or more hours during the fiscal year will be entitled to the insurance benefits described in Article IX.

# Section 5 – Leaves

All members of the bargaining unit shall be entitled to sick leave and personal leave on the following basis:

<u>Subd. 1</u> – <u>Sick Leave</u>: At the beginning of each session, each teacher will be credited with one (1) paid sick leave hour for each sixteen hours scheduled. Such hours shall not include voluntary staff meetings. Unused sick leave hours may accumulate without limit. The School Board may require a teacher to furnish a medical certificate from a qualified physician as evidence of illness in order to qualify for such sick leave pay. Sick leave is to be utilized for all absences resulting from a teacher's physical and mental illness, therapy, examinations and consultations. Sick leave may also be used for serious illnesses, therapy, examinations and consultations for immediate family members. Sick leave may also be used for the illness of a child. Commencing at the beginning of each ABE and ECFE teacher's assignment during a fiscal year, each teacher eligible for sick leave shall be credited with one of the sick leave hours that the teacher would earn in that year.

<u>Subd. 2</u> – <u>Personal Leave</u>: Up to one paid personal leave day per school year may be granted to a teacher for absences from work for reasons beyond the control of the teacher.

1. When it is imperative that a teacher be present at a non-school activity which must take place during a regular work day, the supervisor may authorize personal leave at the request of the teacher.

- 2. Reasons for personal leave may include, but are not limited to, death or serious illness in the teacher's immediate family or household, family emergencies, attendance at funerals, required attendance in a court of law, legal consultations, required academic examinations and registrations, college graduations of family members and other similar situations. Personal leave may not be used to extend vacation, for a business trip with a spouse, to get married, for a honeymoon, for hunting or fishing trips, for routine family illness (other than provided by law), or in lieu of sick leave.
- 3. Personal leave may be used for personal or family illnesses when sick leave has been exhausted.
- 4. Personal leave will not be deducted from sick leave.
- 5. The supervisor may approve additional paid days.

<u>Subd. 3 – Unspecified Leave</u>: ECFE / ABE Teachers shall be eligible for one paid day of unspecified leave each year. Unspecified leave days may accumulate to a maximum of two days.

#### Section 6 - Seniority

Seniority commences on the date on which a bargaining unit teacher is hired as an ABE and/or ECFE teacher. Teachers hired in the ABE and/or ECFE programs shall accumulate no seniority on the K-12 teachers' seniority list. Separate seniority lists will be maintained for each of the ABE and ECFE programs.

The ABE and the ECFE seniority lists will be posted within the worksite(s) on or before October 15 of each year. Any teacher who feels that an error has been made on the seniority list shall notify the Executive Director of Human Resources in writing of the alleged error by November 15. The Executive Director of Human Resources, or designee, shall respond to the teacher with a copy to the Association within 15 working days of receipt of the written notice. A teacher may challenge the correctness of the list, however, in the absence of a written grievance being filed within ten days from the date of posting, the posted list will be conclusively deemed to be correct. In the event there are revisions made to this seniority list pursuant to this subsection, a revised seniority list shall be issued.

#### Section 7 - Staff Reductions And Recall

When the School District concludes that it is necessary to reduce the number of ABE and/or ECFE teachers, the release shall be in seniority order, unless the School District can show program justification for departing from strict seniority. When a workload reduction is known ten working days prior to the start of the school year, less senior teacher's assignments will be reduced before more senior teachers unless reasonable program justification exists for departing from strict seniority. Cancellation of classes during the school year shall not cause the reassignment of senior teachers to classes assigned to junior teachers. ABE teachers may only exercise seniority rights within their separate seniority list and may not displace K-12 or ECFE teachers through the exercise of their seniority. ECFE teachers may only exercise seniority rights within their separate seniority list and may not displace K-12 or ABE teachers through the exercise of their seniority. K-12 teachers may not displace ABE and/or ECFE teachers through the exercise of their seniority.

Recall shall normally be in seniority order. A teacher with the greatest seniority shall be recalled first from the layoff list, unless the School District can show justification for departing from the strict seniority. Teachers eligible for recall shall be appropriately notified.

# Section 8 - Assignment, Vacancies And Placement

Assignment of classes within the ABE/ECFE programs is at the discretion of the School District.

All vacant positions shall be posted within the ABE/ECFE worksite utilizing the following procedures:

- 1. In the event vacancies occur after the close of the school year and up to ten working days prior to the beginning of the forthcoming school year, the School District shall prepare and post a notice of such vacancy for five working days. Any properly licensed teacher employed by ABE/ECFE may apply in writing for a vacancy and all written applications shall be considered. If, in the opinion of the administration, applicants already employed among the ABE/ECFE staff are acceptable and equally qualified, preference will be given to the most senior candidate. Unsuccessful candidates for a position shall be so notified of the decision.
- 2. When vacancies occur within ten working days of the beginning of a school year or after the first student contact day, such a vacancy may be filled on a temporary basis until the end of the school year at which time the position will be considered vacant.

# Section 9 – Salary

ABE and ECFE teachers shall be paid on the following salary schedule

# 2019-2020 ABE/ECFE Salary Schedule

| STEP | ВА    | BA+15 | BA+30 | BA+45 | BA+60/MA |
|------|-------|-------|-------|-------|----------|
| 1    | 30.61 | 31.74 | 32.89 | 34.06 | 35.25    |
| 2    | 31.83 | 33.07 | 34.34 | 35.63 | 36.95    |
| 3    | 33.11 | 34.46 | 35.85 | 37.27 | 38.72    |
| 4    | 34.43 | 35.91 | 37.43 | 38.98 | 40.58    |
| 5    | 35.81 | 37.42 | 39.07 | 40.77 | 42.53    |
| 6    | 37.24 | 38.99 | 40.80 | 42.65 | 44.57    |
| 7    | 38.73 | 40.62 | 42.59 | 44.61 | 46.71    |
| 8    | 38.73 | 40.62 | 44.46 | 46.66 | 48.95    |
| 9    | 38.73 | 40.62 | 44.46 | 46.66 | 51.30    |
| 10   | 38.73 | 40.62 | 44.46 | 46.66 | 51.30    |
| 11   | 40.86 | 42.76 | 46.59 | 48.80 | 53.43    |
| 12   | 40.86 | 42.76 | 46.59 | 48.80 | 53.43    |
| 13   | 40.86 | 42.76 | 46.59 | 48.80 | 53.43    |
|      |       |       |       |       |          |

Footnote: Step one eliminated from salary schedule beginning with the start of the 2018-19 school year.

2019-2020 ABE/ECFE QComp Salary Schedule

| Performance<br>Increments | ВА             | BA+15          | BA+30          | BA+45          | BA+60/MA       |
|---------------------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|
| 1 2                       | 30.61<br>31.83 | 31.74<br>33.07 | 32.89<br>34.34 | 34.06<br>35.63 | 35.25<br>36.95 |
| 3                         | 33.11          | 34.46          | 35.85          | 37.27          | 38.72          |
| 4                         | 34.43          | 35.91          | 37.43          | 38.98          | 40.58          |
| 5                         | 35.81          | 37.42          | 39.07          | 40.77          | 42.53          |
| 6                         | 37.24          | 38.99          | 40.80          | 42.65          | 44.57          |
| 7                         | 38.73          | 40.62          | 42.59          | 44.61          | 46.71          |
| 8                         | 38.73          | 40.62          | 44.46          | 46.66          | 48.95          |
| 9                         | 38.73          | 40.62          | 44.46          | 46.66          | 51.30          |
| 10                        | 38.73          | 40.62          | 44.46          | 46.66          | 51.30          |
| 11                        | 40.86          | 42.76          | 46.59          | 48.80          | 53.43          |
| 12                        | 40.86          | 42.76          | 46.59          | 48.80          | 53.43          |
| 13                        | 40.86          | 42.76          | 46.59          | 48.80          | 53.43          |
|                           |                |                |                |                |                |

Footnote: Step one eliminated from salary schedule beginning with the start of the 2018-19 school year.

# 2020-2021 ABE/ECFE Salary Schedule

| STEP | BA    | BA+15 | BA+30 | BA+45 | BA+60/MA |
|------|-------|-------|-------|-------|----------|
| 1    | 31.90 | 33.08 | 34.27 | 35.49 | 36.73    |
| 2    | 33.17 | 34.46 | 35.78 | 37.13 | 38.50    |
| 3    | 34.50 | 35.91 | 37.35 | 38.83 | 40.35    |
| 4    | 35.88 | 37.42 | 39.00 | 40.62 | 42.28    |
| 5    | 37.31 | 38.99 | 40.72 | 42.48 | 44.31    |
| 6    | 38.80 | 40.63 | 42.51 | 44.44 | 46.44    |
| 7    | 40.36 | 42.33 | 44.38 | 46.48 | 48.67    |
| 8    | 40.36 | 42.33 | 46.33 | 48.62 | 51.00    |
| 9    | 40.36 | 42.33 | 46.33 | 48.62 | 53.45    |
| 10   | 40.36 | 42.33 | 46.33 | 48.62 | 53.45    |
| 11   | 42.58 | 44.55 | 48.55 | 50.85 | 55.67    |
| 12   | 42.58 | 44.55 | 48.55 | 50.85 | 55.67    |
| 13   | 42.58 | 44.55 | 48.55 | 50.85 | 55.67    |
|      |       |       |       |       |          |

Footnote: Step one eliminated from salary schedule beginning with the start of the 2018-19 school year.

#### 2020-2021 ABE/ECFE QComp Salary Schedule

| Performance<br>Increments | ВА    | BA+15 | BA+30 | BA+45 | BA+60/MA |
|---------------------------|-------|-------|-------|-------|----------|
| 1                         | 31.90 | 33.08 | 34.27 | 35.49 | 36.73    |
| 2                         | 33.17 | 34.46 | 35.78 | 37.13 | 38.50    |
| 3                         | 34.50 | 35.91 | 37.35 | 38.83 | 40.35    |
| 4                         | 35.88 | 37.42 | 39.00 | 40.62 | 42.28    |
| 5                         | 37.31 | 38.99 | 40.72 | 42.48 | 44.31    |
| 6                         | 38.80 | 40.63 | 42.51 | 44.44 | 46.44    |
| 7                         | 40.36 | 42.33 | 44.38 | 46.48 | 48.67    |
| 8                         | 40.36 | 42.33 | 46.33 | 48.62 | 51.00    |
| 9                         | 40.36 | 42.33 | 46.33 | 48.62 | 53.45    |
| 10                        | 40.36 | 42.33 | 46.33 | 48.62 | 53.45    |
| 11                        | 42.58 | 44.55 | 48.55 | 50.85 | 55.67    |
| 12                        | 42.58 | 44.55 | 48.55 | 50.85 | 55.67    |
| 13                        | 42.58 | 44.55 | 48.55 | 50.85 | 55.67    |
|                           |       |       |       |       |          |

Footnote: Step one eliminated from salary schedule beginning with the start of the 2018-19 school year.

# **ARTICLE XXIV – ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS**

#### <u>Section 1 – Term And Reopening Negotiations</u>

This contract shall be effective as of July 1, 2019, and shall continue in effect until June 30, 2021. If a new contract has not been duly entered into prior to June 30, 2021, the terms of this contract shall continue in full force and effect until such substitute contract is adopted, which shall then be fully retroactive to July 1, 2021, unless the employees fail to work because of strike. Between the months of March and June of 2021 the parties shall initiate negotiations for the purpose of entering into a successor agreement for the next two year period.

#### Section 2 – Effect And Finality

This contract constitutes the full and complete contract between the School Board and the Association. The provisions herein relating to terms and conditions of employment supersede and take precedence over any and all prior agreements, resolutions, practices, school district policies, rules or regulations concerning terms and conditions of employment inconsistent with these provisions.

#### Section 3 – Amendments

This contract shall constitute the full and complete commitments between both parties and may be altered, changed, added to, deleted from or modified only through the voluntary, mutual consent of the parties in written signed amendment to this contract.

#### Section 4 - Severability

If any provision of this contract or any application of the contract to any employee or group of employees shall be found contrary to law, then such provision or application shall not be deemed valid except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions or applications shall continue in full force and effect. A substitution for an invalidated provision of this master contract will be sought through consultation and negotiation with the Association.

#### Section 5 - Copies Of Contract

There shall be three signed copies of the final contract for the purpose of record. One copy shall be retained by the School Board, one by the Association and one by the superintendent, or designee. Copies of this contract titled "Master Contract between the School Board of District 834 and the St. Croix Education Association" shall be furnished electronically to all bargaining unit members within 30 days after the contract is signed off by all parties. Human Resources shall furnish 50 copies of the Master Contract to the Association President.

#### Section 6 - Individual Contract Rights

All teachers, except occasional substitutes, will be initially employed by written individual contracts. Any individual contract between the school district and an individual teacher, heretofore executed, will be subject to and consistent with the terms and conditions of this master contract. If an individual contract contains any language inconsistent with the master contract, this master contract during its duration will be controlling. Any individual contract hereafter executed shall be in the form provided in Appendix E. Extensions or renewals of individual contracts may be by written notice of assignment.

#### Section 7 - Site-Based Decision-Making

If the District and the SCEA mutually agree to initiate implementation of a Site-Based Decision Making Program, the following guidelines will apply:

- 1. The District and the Association agree that programs which provide increased opportunities for teacher involvement in building-level decision-making ("Site-Based Decision-Making Programs") can foster the collegial exchange of ideas and information so necessary for effective professional practice, and improve the educational process.
- 2. The Superintendent, or designee, and the building principals will confer with the SCEA regarding a proposed site-based decision-making program.
- 3. (1) If any aspect of a site-based decision-making program is contrary to the terms of the collective bargaining agreement, said aspect will not be implemented unless a waiver is obtained from the Association and the District. If such a waiver is obtained, the collective bargaining agreement will be deemed modified only to the extent necessary to implement this aspect of the program.
  - (2) Except to the extent waived pursuant to paragraph 1 above, the collective bargaining agreement will remain in full force and effect and have full application to the

- employees who are affected by a site-based decision-making program.
- 4. Any dispute that may arise, other than a dispute regarding the interpretation of the current master contract, regarding the development or implementation of a site-based decision-making program will be subject to review by the District oversight (steering) committee which consists of 50% teachers all appointed by the Association and which may include QSC. Resolution of an irresolvable dispute will include a neutral third party mediator or consultant who will cast the deciding vote in the case of a tie.
- 5. The District and the Association each have the separate ability to request either a slowdown or withdrawal from any aspect of the SBDM process. Each side can exercise this option by a formal letter to the other side stating the desire to slow down or withdraw and state the reasons. There will be a cooling off period of thirty days during which the sides will meet and discuss the issue possibly using a third party consultant. By the end of the thirty days, both parties must have reached an agreement on the issues or the program will be terminated within ten calendar days.

| ARTICLE XXV - SIGNATURES  |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|---|----------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| N WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have signed this contract on thisday |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| of , 2021.  |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| FOR ST. CROIX EDUCATION FOR SCHOO                                   | L DISTRICT 834 ASSOCIATION |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| President   | Chief Board Negotiator     |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|   | School Board Member        |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| Date  | Date                       |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
|   |                            |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |  |

| APPENI | DIX A-1 | <b>- 2019-</b> 2 | 2020 SA | LARY S | CHEDULI  | =      |        |        |        |
|--------|---------|------------------|---------|--------|----------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
| Step   | BA      | BA+15            | BA+30   | BA+45  | BA+60/MA | MA+15  | MA+30  | MA+45  | MA+60  |
| 1      | 43,728  | 45,347           | 46,987  | 48,660 | 50,361   | 51,195 | 52,036 | 52,875 | 53,725 |
| 2      | 45,476  | 47,244           | 49,053  | 50,904 | 52,780   | 53,681 | 54,577 | 55,495 | 56,406 |
| 3      | 47,296  | 49,234           | 51,210  | 53,236 | 55,316   | 56,279 | 57,260 | 58,240 | 59,231 |
| 4      | 49,189  | 51,297           | 53,471  | 55,685 | 57,970   | 59,014 | 60,057 | 61,125 | 62,188 |
| 5      | 51,158  | 53,450           | 55,820  | 58,245 | 60,752   | 61,875 | 63,007 | 64,146 | 65,299 |
| 6      | 53,199  | 55,699           | 58,282  | 60,928 | 63,667   | 64,874 | 66,092 | 67,326 | 68,565 |
| 7      | 55,330  | 58,034           | 60,842  | 63,728 | 66,721   | 68,021 | 69,329 | 70,659 | 71,987 |
| 8      | 55,330  | 58,034           | 63,516  | 66,662 | 69,924   | 71,322 | 72,733 | 74,151 | 75,596 |
| 9      | 55,330  | 58,034           | 63,516  | 66,662 | 73,286   | 74,778 | 76,291 | 77,829 | 79,372 |
| 10     | 55,330  | 58,034           | 63,516  | 66,662 | 73,286   | 74,778 | 76,291 | 77,829 | 79,372 |
| 11     | 58,376  | 61,081           | 66,564  | 69,708 | 76,329   | 77,828 | 79,337 | 80,874 | 83,339 |
| 12     | 58,376  | 61,081           | 66,564  | 69,708 | 76,329   | 77,828 | 79,337 | 80,874 | 83,339 |
| 13     | 58,376  | 61,081           | 66,564  | 69,708 | 76,329   | 77,828 | 79,337 | 80,874 | 83,339 |
| 14     | 59,750  | 62,453           | 67,937  | 71,083 | 77,703   | 79,201 | 80,710 | 82,248 | 84,713 |
| 15     | 59,750  | 62,453           | 67,937  | 71,083 | 77,703   | 79,201 | 80,710 | 82,248 | 84,713 |
| 16     | 59,750  | 62,453           | 67,937  | 71,083 | 77,703   | 79,201 | 80,710 | 82,248 | 84,713 |
| 17     | 60,803  | 63,504           | 68,988  | 72,134 | 78,755   | 80,252 | 81,761 | 84,220 | 85,764 |
| 18     | 60,803  | 63,504           | 68,988  | 72,134 | 78,755   | 80,252 | 82,683 | 84,220 | 85,764 |
| 19     | 60,803  | 63,504           | 68,988  | 72,134 | 78,755   | 80,252 | 82,683 | 84,220 | 85,764 |
| 20     | 62,822  | 65,527           | 71,007  | 74,151 | 80,774   | 82,271 | 84,704 | 86,241 | 87,787 |
| 21     | 62,822  | 65,527           | 71,007  | 74,151 | 80,774   | 83,193 | 84,704 | 86,241 | 87,787 |
| 22     | 65,247  | 67,953           | 73,434  | 76,581 | 83,727   | 85,619 | 87,131 | 88,667 | 90,211 |

# APPENDIX A-1Q – 2019-2020 QCOMP SALARY SCHEDULE

| Performance |        |        |        |        | BA+60/M |        |        |        |        |
|-------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|---------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
| Increment   | BA     | BA+15  | BA+30  | BA+45  | Α       | MA+15  | MA+30  | MA+45  | MA+60  |
| 1           | 43,728 | 45,347 | 46,987 | 48,660 | 50,361  | 51,195 | 52,036 | 52,875 | 53,725 |
| 2           | 45,476 | 47,244 | 49,053 | 50,904 | 52,780  | 53,681 | 54,577 | 55,495 | 56,406 |
| 3           | 47,296 | 49,234 | 51,210 | 53,236 | 55,316  | 56,279 | 57,260 | 58,240 | 59,231 |
| 4           | 49,189 | 51,297 | 53,471 | 55,685 | 57,970  | 59,014 | 60,057 | 61,125 | 62,188 |
| 5           | 51,158 | 53,450 | 55,820 | 58,245 | 60,752  | 61,875 | 63,007 | 64,146 | 65,299 |
| 6           | 53,199 | 55,699 | 58,282 | 60,928 | 63,667  | 64,874 | 66,092 | 67,326 | 68,565 |
| 7           | 55,330 | 58,034 | 60,842 | 63,728 | 66,721  | 68,021 | 69,329 | 70,659 | 71,987 |
| 8           | 55,330 | 58,034 | 63,516 | 66,662 | 69,924  | 71,322 | 72,733 | 74,151 | 75,596 |
| 9           | 55,330 | 58,034 | 63,516 | 66,662 | 73,286  | 74,778 | 76,291 | 77,829 | 79,372 |
| 10          | 55,330 | 58,034 | 63,516 | 66,662 | 73,286  | 74,778 | 76,291 | 77,829 | 79,372 |
| 11          | 58,376 | 61,081 | 66,564 | 69,708 | 76,329  | 77,828 | 79,337 | 80,874 | 83,339 |
| 12          | 58,376 | 61,081 | 66,564 | 69,708 | 76,329  | 77,828 | 79,337 | 80,874 | 83,339 |
| 13          | 58,376 | 61,081 | 66,564 | 69,708 | 76,329  | 77,828 | 79,337 | 80,874 | 83,339 |
| 14          | 59,750 | 62,453 | 67,937 | 71,083 | 77,703  | 79,201 | 80,710 | 82,248 | 84,713 |
| 15          | 59,750 | 62,453 | 67,937 | 71,083 | 77,703  | 79,201 | 80,710 | 82,248 | 84,713 |
| 16          | 59,750 | 62,453 | 67,937 | 71,083 | 77,703  | 79,201 | 80,710 | 82,248 | 84,713 |
| 17          | 60,803 | 63,504 | 68,988 | 72,134 | 78,755  | 80,252 | 81,761 | 84,220 | 85,764 |
| 18          | 60,803 | 63,504 | 68,988 | 72,134 | 78,755  | 80,252 | 82,683 | 84,220 | 85,764 |
| 19          | 60,803 | 63,504 | 68,988 | 72,134 | 78,755  | 80,252 | 82,683 | 84,220 | 85,764 |
| 20          | 62,822 | 65,527 | 71,007 | 74,151 | 80,774  | 82,271 | 84,704 | 86,241 | 87,787 |
| 21          | 62,822 | 65,527 | 71,007 | 74,151 | 80,774  | 83,193 | 84,704 | 86,241 | 87,787 |
| 22          | 65,247 | 67,953 | 73,434 | 76,581 | 83,727  | 85,619 | 87,131 | 88,667 | 90,211 |

# APPENDIX A-2 – 2020-2021 SALARY SCHEDULE

| Steps | BA     | BA+15  | BA+30  | BA+45  | BA+60/MA | MA+15  | MA+30  | MA+45  | MA+60  |
|-------|--------|--------|--------|--------|----------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
| 1     | 45,565 | 47,251 | 48,960 | 50,703 | 52,476   | 53,346 | 54,222 | 55,096 | 55,981 |
| 2     | 47,386 | 49,229 | 51,114 | 53,042 | 54,997   | 55,936 | 56,869 | 57,826 | 58,775 |
| 3     | 49,282 | 51,302 | 53,361 | 55,472 | 57,639   | 58,642 | 59,665 | 60,686 | 61,719 |
| 4     | 51,255 | 53,451 | 55,717 | 58,024 | 60,405   | 61,492 | 62,580 | 63,692 | 64,800 |
| 5     | 53,306 | 55,695 | 58,164 | 60,691 | 63,303   | 64,474 | 65,653 | 66,840 | 68,042 |
| 6     | 55,433 | 58,038 | 60,730 | 63,487 | 66,341   | 67,599 | 68,868 | 70,154 | 71,445 |
| 7     | 57,654 | 60,472 | 63,397 | 66,405 | 69,524   | 70,878 | 72,241 | 73,627 | 75,011 |
| 8     | 57,654 | 60,472 | 66,184 | 69,462 | 72,860   | 74,318 | 75,788 | 77,266 | 78,771 |
| 9     | 57,654 | 60,472 | 66,184 | 69,462 | 76,364   | 77,919 | 79,496 | 81,097 | 82,706 |
| 10    | 57,654 | 60,472 | 66,184 | 69,462 | 76,364   | 77,919 | 79,496 | 81,097 | 82,706 |
| 11    | 60,827 | 63,646 | 69,359 | 72,636 | 79,535   | 81,096 | 82,669 | 84,271 | 86,839 |
| 12    | 60,827 | 63,646 | 69,359 | 72,636 | 79,535   | 81,096 | 82,669 | 84,271 | 86,839 |
| 13    | 60,827 | 63,646 | 69,359 | 72,636 | 79,535   | 81,096 | 82,669 | 84,271 | 86,839 |
| 14    | 62,260 | 65,076 | 70,791 | 74,068 | 80,967   | 82,527 | 84,100 | 85,702 | 88,271 |
| 15    | 62,260 | 65,076 | 70,791 | 74,068 | 80,967   | 82,527 | 84,100 | 85,702 | 88,271 |
| 16    | 62,260 | 65,076 | 70,791 | 74,068 | 80,967   | 82,527 | 84,100 | 85,702 | 88,271 |
| 17    | 63,357 | 66,171 | 71,885 | 75,163 | 82,063   | 83,622 | 85,195 | 87,758 | 89,366 |
| 18    | 63,357 | 66,171 | 71,885 | 75,163 | 82,063   | 83,622 | 86,156 | 87,758 | 89,366 |
| 19    | 63,357 | 66,171 | 71,885 | 75,163 | 82,063   | 83,622 | 86,156 | 87,758 | 89,366 |
| 20    | 65,460 | 68,279 | 73,989 | 77,266 | 84,166   | 85,726 | 88,262 | 89,863 | 91,474 |
| 21    | 65,460 | 68,279 | 73,989 | 77,266 | 84,166   | 86,687 | 88,262 | 89,863 | 91,474 |
| 22    | 67,987 | 70,807 | 76,518 | 79,797 | 87,244   | 89,215 | 90,791 | 92,392 | 94,000 |

Footnote: Step one eliminated from salary schedule beginning with the start of the 2018-19 school year.

# APPENDIX A-2Q – 2020-2021 QCOMP SALARY SCHEDULE

| Performance |        |        |        |        | BA+60/M |        |        |        |        |
|-------------|--------|--------|--------|--------|---------|--------|--------|--------|--------|
| Increment   | BA     | BA+15  | BA+30  | BA+45  | Α       | MA+15  | MA+30  | MA+45  | MA+60  |
| 1           | 45,565 | 47,251 | 48,960 | 50,703 | 52,476  | 53,346 | 54,222 | 55,096 | 55,981 |
| 2           | 47,386 | 49,229 | 51,114 | 53,042 | 54,997  | 55,936 | 56,869 | 57,826 | 58,775 |
| 3           | 49,282 | 51,302 | 53,361 | 55,472 | 57,639  | 58,642 | 59,665 | 60,686 | 61,719 |
| 4           | 51,255 | 53,451 | 55,717 | 58,024 | 60,405  | 61,492 | 62,580 | 63,692 | 64,800 |
| 5           | 53,306 | 55,695 | 58,164 | 60,691 | 63,303  | 64,474 | 65,653 | 66,840 | 68,042 |
| 6           | 55,433 | 58,038 | 60,730 | 63,487 | 66,341  | 67,599 | 68,868 | 70,154 | 71,445 |
| 7           | 57,654 | 60,472 | 63,397 | 66,405 | 69,524  | 70,878 | 72,241 | 73,627 | 75,011 |
| 8           | 57,654 | 60,472 | 66,184 | 69,462 | 72,860  | 74,318 | 75,788 | 77,266 | 78,771 |
| 9           | 57,654 | 60,472 | 66,184 | 69,462 | 76,364  | 77,919 | 79,496 | 81,097 | 82,706 |
| 10          | 57,654 | 60,472 | 66,184 | 69,462 | 76,364  | 77,919 | 79,496 | 81,097 | 82,706 |
| 11          | 60,827 | 63,646 | 69,359 | 72,636 | 79,535  | 81,096 | 82,669 | 84,271 | 86,839 |
| 12          | 60,827 | 63,646 | 69,359 | 72,636 | 79,535  | 81,096 | 82,669 | 84,271 | 86,839 |
| 13          | 60,827 | 63,646 | 69,359 | 72,636 | 79,535  | 81,096 | 82,669 | 84,271 | 86,839 |
| 14          | 62,260 | 65,076 | 70,791 | 74,068 | 80,967  | 82,527 | 84,100 | 85,702 | 88,271 |
| 15          | 62,260 | 65,076 | 70,791 | 74,068 | 80,967  | 82,527 | 84,100 | 85,702 | 88,271 |
| 16          | 62,260 | 65,076 | 70,791 | 74,068 | 80,967  | 82,527 | 84,100 | 85,702 | 88,271 |
| 17          | 63,357 | 66,171 | 71,885 | 75,163 | 82,063  | 83,622 | 85,195 | 87,758 | 89,366 |
| 18          | 63,357 | 66,171 | 71,885 | 75,163 | 82,063  | 83,622 | 86,156 | 87,758 | 89,366 |
| 19          | 63,357 | 66,171 | 71,885 | 75,163 | 82,063  | 83,622 | 86,156 | 87,758 | 89,366 |
| 20          | 65,460 | 68,279 | 73,989 | 77,266 | 84,166  | 85,726 | 88,262 | 89,863 | 91,474 |
| 21          | 65,460 | 68,279 | 73,989 | 77,266 | 84,166  | 86,687 | 88,262 | 89,863 | 91,474 |
| 22          | 67,987 | 70,807 | 76,518 | 79,797 | 87,244  | 89,215 | 90,791 | 92,392 | 94,000 |

Footnote: Step one eliminated from salary schedule beginning with the start of the 2018-19 school year.

# APPENDIX B – SUPPLEMENTARY COMPENSATION RATES

All rates specified below are on an hourly basis unless otherwise indicated and shall be effective from September 1 through August 31 of the years indicated.

|                                      | <u>2019-2020</u>  | 2020-2021 |  |
|--------------------------------------|---|-----------|--|
| Extra Class Offered for Credit       | .1 FTE per semester (periods of less to one semester will be pro-rated based actual number of duty days). |           |  |
| Substitute Teaching by Regular Staff | 42.82   | 44.62     |  |
| Supplemental Instruction             | 27.58   | 28.74     |  |
| Homebound Instruction                | 31.32   | 32.64     |  |
| In-Service Work                      | 23.38   | 24.36     |  |
| Intramurals                          | 18.84   | 19.63     |  |
| Summer School                        | 34.22   | 35.66     |  |

NOTE: Supplementary compensation rates shall be adjusted each year by the percent change in the beginning base of the salary schedule.

#### APPENDIX C – COACHES AND MSHSL ADVISOR ASSIGNEMNT NEW COACH

|  |                   | Previous<br>Coach |         |  |
|--|-------------------|-------------------|---------|--|
| Position                                   |                   | Date<br>School    |         |  |
| Activity Season<br>Immediate<br>Supervisor | F W S Y           | Location _        |         |  |
| Approved by<br>Payment<br>Distribution     | Equally Per Check | Lump Sum          | Voucher |  |
| Pay Code                                   |                   |                   |         |  |

**Point Formula System:** District 834 coaches, and advisors of MSHSL activities, will receive payment as calculated using a point formula which is applied to all activities in a uniform manner. The point system is applicable for both elementary and secondary activities. The specification for each coaching position must be determined by the principal working in concert with his/her staff, with approval of the Supervisor of Activities. The awar in the dvisor of a MOHOL stivit is the supervisor of Activities.

Unless the particula activity is tendin ted as the conclusion of the correct year or unless there is mutual consent on the part of both parties to this agreement, it is understood that this assignment will be continued during succeeding years unless either party gives notice of termination within 60 days of the conclusion of the activity. The district reserves the right to cancel a sport or activity due to lack of participation. In such case, notice shall be provided prior to the date of the first scheduled practice or meeting. It is further understood that this agreement does not carry with it the continuing contract provisions of M.S. 122A.40 and also will not be binding upon the teacher who resigns from the staff of the district.

Guidelines for the awarding of points are as follows:

150-162

12

306-318

24

**I. TIME:** The time required, including weekend time, for preparation, meetings, practices and performances will be consider in awarding points. The advisor of any activity requiring six hours or less will be paid at the after-hours rate.

|         | -      |         |        |         |        |                          |
|---------|--------|---------|--------|---------|--------|--------------------------|
| Hours   | Points | Hours   | Points | Hours   | Points | Number of Weeks Worked   |
| 7-19    | 1      | 163-175 | 13     | 319-331 | 25     |                          |
| 20-32   | 2      | 176-188 | 14     | 332-344 | 26     | Number of Hours Per Week |
| 33-45   | 3      | 189-201 | 15     | 345-357 | 27     |                          |
| 46-58   | 4      | 202-214 | 16     | 358-370 | 28     | Total Hours              |
| 59-71   | 5      | 215-227 | 17     | 371-383 | 29     |                          |
| 72-84   | 6      | 228-240 | 18     | 384-396 | 30     |                          |
| 85-97   | 7      | 241-253 | 19     | 397-409 | 31     |                          |
| 98-110  | 8      | 254-266 | 20     | 410-422 | 32     |                          |
| 111-123 | 9      | 267-279 | 21     | 423-435 | 33     |                          |
| 124-136 | 10     | 280-292 | 22     | 436-448 | 34     |                          |
| 137-149 | 11     | 293-305 | 23     | 449-461 | 35     |                          |

36

462 & up

| TOT | ΔΙ     | TIM   | 1F | PC | )IN  | ITS |
|-----|--------|-------|----|----|------|-----|
| 101 | $\neg$ | 1 114 | -  |    | ,,,, |     |

II. SERVICE - Years of service as a coach or advisor will be recognized by an award of additional points according to the table below. A coach or advisor with experience in another district or experience in a related activity may receive credit for up to three points for such experience. The points awarded for experience may never exceed the points awarded for time spent with an activity.

| Experience       | Points | Number of years' service in this activity in District 834 =        |
|------------------|--------|--|
| 0                | 0      |  |
|                  |        | Number of years' experience outside District 834 = yrs             |
| 1 year           | 1      | divided by 2 = yrs   |
| •                |        | (Round down to nearest whole number with a maximum number          |
| 2 years          | 2      | of 3)  |
| 3 - 4 years      | 3      | ,  |
| 5 - 6 years      | 4      | Total number of years from both categories = years                 |
| 7 - 8 years      | 5      | (Refer to the chart at the left to determine total service points) |
| 9 - 12 years     | 6      |  |
| 13 - 16 years    | 7      |  |
| 17 - 20 years    | 8      |  |
| 21 or more years | 10     |  |
| •                | To     | tal Carriag Dainta   |

**Total Service Points** 

- **III. RESPONSIBILITY** The scope of planning and supervision that must be furnished by an advisor or a coach for a total program:
- a. The number of coaches or advisors being supervised. Middle School positions are not included under a head coach or advisor's responsibility.

| Number of  |        |     |
|------------|--------|-----|
| Assistants | Points |     |
| 0          | 0      |     |
| 1          | 1      |     |
| 2          | 2      |     |
| 3 or more  | 3      | Δ = |

b. The scope of planning is measured by responsibility for different levels within a total program such as varsity, junior varsity, ninth grade, etc. A single team or activity utilizing students from various grades is counted as one level.

| Levels    | Points |     |
|-----------|--------|-----|
| 1         | 1      |     |
| 2         | 2      |     |
| 3 or more | 3      | B = |

**TOTAL RESPONSIBILITY POINTS** 

**IV. Safety** - Safety of students is a routine responsibility for all advisors and coaches. Some activities require special supervision or protection to minimize the possibility for injury. If an activity requires special safety concerns on the part of the coach or advisor, additional points may be awarded

| Safety           | Points |
|------------------|--------|
| Routine          | 0      |
| Some             |        |
| Consideration    | 1      |
| Serious Consider | 2      |

TOTAL SAFETY POINTS

|  | •   |                              | ors, this is measured by the perse<br>edia, and public appearances attri<br>Total Public Interest Points |   |  |  |  |  |
|--|---|------------------------------|--|---|--|--|--|--|
| points may be earned thr<br>workshops, classes or se | ough attendance at workshops,<br>minars may apply to one's teac   | classes or s<br>hing assignr | ntract in District 834, the following seminars. Recognizing that some ment, coaches and advisors are     | Э |  |  |  |  |
| attended cannot apply to must be pre-approved by     | encouraged to carefully check the purpose and value of all continuing education programs. The hours attended cannot apply to both the salary schedule and the point system. All continuing education hours must be pre-approved by the Program Director (i.e. athletics or performing arts) in order to be eligible for |                              |  |   |  |  |  |  |
| point credit.  | Haura   | Deinte                       |  |   |  |  |  |  |
|  | Hours Points  |                              |  |   |  |  |  |  |
|  | 10-19 Continuing Ed. Hours  | 1                            |  |   |  |  |  |  |
|  | 20-30 Continuing Ed. Hours  | 2                            |  |   |  |  |  |  |
|  | 31-42 Continuing Ed. Hours  | 3                            |  |   |  |  |  |  |
|  | TOTA  | AL CONTINI                   | UING EDUCATION POINTS  |   |  |  |  |  |
| Note: Points awarded for                             | continuing education may neve   | r exceed tot                 | tal time points.   |   |  |  |  |  |
| otal Points Awarded = x \$ (current point value) =\$ |   |                              |  |   |  |  |  |  |
| Signed:  | Date:   |                              |  |   |  |  |  |  |
|  |   |                              |  |   |  |  |  |  |

# APPENDIX D – ADVISORS ASSIGNMENT

| New   | Advisor   |  |  |  | Previous            | Advisor  |  |
|---|---|--|--|--|---------------------|--|--|
| Position  |   |  |  |  | Date                |  |  |
| Club  | Season  | F W  | S  | Υ  | School L            | ocation  |  |
| Imm   | ediate Supervisor   |  |  |  |                     |  |  |
| Appr  | oved by   |  | _  |  |                     |  |  |
| Payr  | ment Distribution   | Equally<br>Check   | Per  | _  | Lump Sum            | l  | Voucher  |
| Pay   | Code  |  |  |  |                     |  |  |
| mutu<br>will be<br>days<br>of pace<br>prace<br>contr<br>the s | ual consent on the poet continued during of the conclusion of the tricipation. In such tice or meeting. | part of borg succeed of the action case, no first or 1.S. 122. | th parti<br>ing yea<br>vity. T<br>vtice sh<br>un/ers<br>.0 and | ies to<br>ars un<br>he di<br>nall be<br>itc d<br>c' an o<br>follov |                     | understood that<br>es notice of term<br>that to cancel an<br>e date of the firs<br>togs not can<br>the icher | this assignment<br>nination within 60<br>activity due to lack<br>t scheduled<br>th it the continuing |
|   | Band – Night  | Orchest  |  | <u> </u>   | Pony Express        | Vagabonds  | Yearbook -   |
| Ш   | Jazz  | Chambe   |  | Ш  | Torry Express       | vagabonas  | SAHS   |
| Clas  | s II - 80% : Rate:  | \$4,191 (2   | 019-20   | 020)   | \$4,367 (2020-2021) |  |  |
|   | Student   | Nationa<br>Honor<br>Society<br>SAHS                            | _  |  | FFA                 |  |  |
| Clas  | s III – 75%: Rate:  |  |  | 020)   | \$4,094 (2020-2021  | )  |  |
| Ш   | National Honor So<br>School   | ociety – ivi   | idale  |  |                     |  |  |
| Clas  | s IV – 55%: Rate:   | \$2,881 (  | 2019-2   | 2020)  | \$3,002 (2019-2020  | )  |  |
|   | Choir –  Middle School  | Creative<br>– SAHS   |  |  | Musical – Uocal     | Night Band –<br>Wind   | Pep Band   |
| Clas  | s V – 40%: Rate:  |  |  | )20)<br>   | \$2,184 (2020-2021) | )<br>  |  |
|   | Art   | Class A  | dvisor   |  | Drama –             | FFA –<br>Assistant   | <ul><li></li></ul>   |

| Clas | Orchestra –<br>Pit<br>ss VI – 33%: R    | □<br>ate: | Physics<br>\$1,728 (2019-2                  | □<br>020) | Science Club  – Middle School \$1,801 (2020- | <br>2021 | Student Gov.  – Middle School                 | Yearbook –<br>Middle School                              |
|------|---|-----------|---|-----------|--|----------|---|--|
|      | Choir<br>Sophomore<br>Chamber<br>Select |           | Jazz – SAHS                                 |           | Jazz II –<br>Middle<br>School                |          | Newspaper –<br>Middle<br>School               |  |
| Clas | s VII – 25%: F                          | Rate:     | \$1,310 (2019-2                             | 2020)     | \$1,365 (2020 <del>-</del>                   | -202     | 1)  |  |
|      | Band –<br>Varsity                       |           | Chamber<br>Choir Club –<br>Middle<br>School |           | BPA  |          | Choir Direct<br>Female                        | Distributive<br>Education<br>Clubs of<br>America<br>DECA |
|      | French                                  |           | Homecoming                                  |           | International<br>Student<br>Exchange         |          | Jazz B - OL                                   | Jazz A –<br>Middle School                                |
|      | Orchestra –<br>Middle<br>School         |           | Prom  |           | Psychology                                   |          | Students Against Destructive Decisions - SADD | School Patrol  |
|      | Science<br>Olympiad<br>Skills USA       |           | Ski Club –<br>Middle<br>School              |           | Spanish                                      |          | Stock Market  – Middle School                 | Weight<br>Room–<br>Middle School                         |
|      |   |           |   |           |  |          |   |  |
| Clas | s VIII – 15%:                           | Rate      | \$785 (2019-202                             | 20)       | \$819 (2020-20                               | 21)      |   |  |
|      | Literary<br>Magazine<br>Student         |           | Talent Show  – Middle School                |           | Prom<br>Assistant                            |          | Drama<br>Assistant                            | National<br>Honor Society<br>Assistant                   |
| Sig  | Council Assistant ned:                  |           |   |           |  |          | Date:   |  |

#### APPENDIX E - TEACHER CONTRACT

| 1. | INTRODUCTION: The School Board of Independe            | nt School District No. 834 in    |
|----|--|----------------------------------|
|    | the County of Washington and the State of Minneso      | ota at a meeting called for this |
|    | purpose enters into this agreement pursuant to MS      | 122A.40 as amended with          |
|    | , a legally qualified and certificated teacher who agr | rees to teach in the public      |
|    | schools of said district as a(n)                       | for the regular school year      |
|    | , or for a lesser period beginning on or about         | and ending                       |
|    | on or about  |                                  |

- 2. <u>GENERAL PROVISIONS</u>: The following provisions shall apply and are a part of this contract:
  - a. <u>Basic Services</u>: Said teacher shall faithfully perform the teaching and non-teaching services prescribed by the School Board or its designated representative, abide by the rules and regulations as established by the School Board and any additions or amendments thereto for the annual salary indicated below and agrees to teach in the schools of said district as assigned in such grades or subjects for which the teacher has the necessary certification.
  - b. <u>Duration</u>: This contract is subject to the provisions of M.S. 122A.40 as amended and to all laws of the State of Minnesota relevant to qualification, certification, employment, termination and discharge for cause of teachers.

    The Paftr, this Dintral Shall am III III orce a deflect except if modify a by matual consent of the Schrol loard and the teacher or unless terminal day provided by law.
  - c. <u>Calendar</u>: School year and vacation days shall be those named in the school calendar as adopted by the School Board except that the School Board reserves the right to change this calendar in the event that circumstances beyond the control of the board make this necessary. The teacher agrees to teach on those legal holidays on which the School Board is authorized to conduct school if the board so determines.
  - d. Additional Activities: Teachers may be required to reasonably participate in school activities beyond the basic teacher's day as required by the School Board or its designated representative. The normal workload for teachers beyond the basic teacher's day may include a reasonable share of extra-curricular, and supervisory activities as mutually agreed upon by the teacher and the principal, Superintendent or School Board. Said extracurricular, co-curricular, or other assignments and compensation, if any, for such assignment shall not become a part of the teacher's continuing contract rights.
  - e. This contract shall be subject to the master contract between the School District and the exclusive representative.

|          | f.   | Substitute Service: (Complete this section if applicable). This contract is issued under the authority granted the School District under Minnesota law to employ a teacher for substitute service and shall terminate with the closing date stated in paragraph A above without the necessity of formal board action to terminate this contract pursuant to Minnesota Statutes 122A.40. The teacher employed under this contract is: |
|----------|------|--|
|          |      | i. Replacing, a regular teacher on an approved leave of absence of less than a full school year from,, to, or  |
|          |      | ii. Employed because of an emergency of less than the full school year caused by   |
|          | g.   | Special Provisions: (State below if this contract is to be for part-time service. List any other special provisions and indicate whether any additional service is to become a part of the continuing contract)  |
| 3.       | teac | <u>MPENSATION</u> : In consideration thereof, the School Board agrees to pay said her the annual salary of \$ for basic services payable according rticle VII, Section 3, Subdivision 1, in the Master Contract.   |
| IN WITNE | SS V | /HEREOF, we have hereunto subscribed our names.  |
| Chair    |      | <br>Teacher  |
| Clerk    |      | Date   |

## APPENDIX F – JOB SHARE AGREEMENT

|              | cher A, and Teacher B, continuing contract teachers, of the Stillwater Area School rict, have requested the opportunity to job share for the school year.   |
|--------------|---|
|              | shared positions arrangement must have the approval of the Principal and Human ources. Their signatures affixed hereto signify their approval.  |
| the S<br>Edu | ances from the provisions of the Teachers' Master Contract must have the approval of St. Croix Education Association. The signature of the President of the St. Croix cation Association affixed hereto indicates the St. Croix Education Association approval the contract variances described herein.   |
|              | shared position arrangement between Teacher A and Teacher B shall be subject to the wing terms:   |
| 1.           | The shared position arrangements shall be for the school year only. Teacher A shall be issued a FTE contract, and Teacher B shall be issues a FTE contract for this period of time.   |
| 2.           | The shared position arrangement shall not amend or diminish the rights of Teacher A and Teacher B to full-time teaching positions in future years, provided the teacher has sufficient seniority and notification in writing is made to the personnel office by no later than February 1.   |
| 3.           | When the hared position arrangement to a rices, seacher is shall cocupy their position on a full-time pasis, subject to the provisions of Article 19 and 20, without any necessity of posting. Teacher B will be reinstated to the teacher's former assignment, subject to the provisions of Article 19 and 20.   |
| 4.           | Teacher A and Teacher B shall earn a pro-rata portion of their scheduled teacher salary.  |
| 5.           | All fringe benefits, except medical insurance, shall be credited to Teacher A and Teacher B, as if they are part time teachers. A waiver of medical insurance may be requested, providing proof that insurance coverage is continued through another source, and the combined cost of medical insurance for the two job share applicants does not exceed the cost of one. |
| 6.           | Teacher A and Teacher B shall each earn experience credit while sharing a position as provided in Article VII, Section 4, Subd. 1, of the Teacher's Master Contract.  |
| 7.           | The assignment of class hours, preparation time, staff development days, parent conferences, and student supervision to Teacher A and Teacher B shall be at the direction of the Principal, subject to the provisions of the Teacher's Master Contract.   |
| 8.           | If, at any point during the school year, Teacher A or Teacher B is unable to continue to perform their respective assignment, pursuant to this Agreement, the school district will have Teacher A or Teacher B assume the full 1.0 FTE assignment for the   |

the job share agreement.9. Extensions of this agreement is at the discretion of the school district and the job return rights for Teacher B shall be in a position equivalent to the position held prior to the job share agreement.

remainder of the school year with appropriate pro-rated adjustment as to salary and benefits, or may hire a long term substitute for the teacher who is unable to complete

| Teacher A | Teacher B       |
|-----------|-----------------|
| Principal | Human Resources |

## ARTICLE XXV

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have signed this contract on this <u>25th</u> day of February, 2021.

FOR ST. CROIX EDUCATION FOR SCHOOL DISTRICT 834 ASSOCIATION

President

Chief Board Negotiator

School Board Member

2/25/2/ 2/20

Date

## MEMORANDUMS OF UNDERSTANDING

# MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING – ELEMENTARY SUPPLEMENTAL SUBSTITUTE PAY

## MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING Elementary Supplemental Substitute Pay

This Memorandum of Understanding is entered into between Independent School District No. 834, Stillwater, Minnesota (hereafter referred to as the "District") and the St. Croix Education Association (hereinafter referred to as the "SCEA").

WHEREAS, the District has continued to experience many instances where, as result of a shortage of substitute teachers, no substitute teacher was available to cover in the absence of a classroom teacher; and

WHEREAS, elementary classroom teachers are required to provide instruction for additional students when no substitute is available to cover the absence of their teacher; and

WHEREAS, Appendix B (Supplementary Compensation Rates) does not provide for a rate of pay for teachers required to provide instruction for additional students in such circumstances.

NOW THEREFORE, it is mutually agreed and understood as follows:

- Assigning additional students to a teacher as a result of a shortage of substitute teachers will be used prior to assigning intervention teachers, instructional coaches, or others assigned to a classroom rather than performing their normal daily duties; and
- 2. When there is no substitute to cover a classroom, the students will be placed into available classrooms; and
- 3. Each teacher who is assigned additional students in a classroom will receive supplemental pay for the additional responsibility, which shall be a pro-rated portion of the daily sub rate of \$127.50 per day for the 2019-20 school year; and the basic daily sub rate thereafter. (For example, if a teacher takes half the students in a class for half the day, the teacher would receive .25 of the daily rate.); and

- 4. The maximum paid per day shall not exceed \$127.50 during the 2019-20 school year, and the basic daily sub rate beginning 2020-2021, and will be divided between no more than three teachers; and
- 5. Supplemental pay will apply only to elementary classroom teachers and will not apply to instructional coaches, intervention teachers, or others who may be assigned to a classroom rather than performing their normal daily duties; and
- 6. This MOU shall be in effect for the 2019-2020 and 2020-2021 school years and will continue until such time as the 2021-2023 SCEA Master Contract is ratified.
- 7. The District and the SCEA will meet prior to the expiration of the 2021-2023 Master Contract to review absence data collected by the District regarding the utilization of the provisions within this MOU, and to determine the necessity of continuing such provisions.

| ST.  | <b>CROIX</b> | <b>EDUCATION</b> | ASSOCIATION |
|------|--------------|------------------|-------------|
| STII | LLWATE       | ΞR               |             |

INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DIST. 834,

DATE:

ITS PRESIDENT

DATE:

OR THE DISTRICT

#### MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

### **QCOMP**

This Memorandum of Understanding is entered into between Independent School District No. 834, Stillwater, Minnesota (hereinafter referred to as the "School District") and the St. Croix Education Association (hereinafter referred to as the "SCEA").

WHEREAS, the District and the SCEA worked collaboratively to develop and submit a QComp plan to the Minnesota Department of Education in February, 2015; and

WHEREAS, such plan was approved by the Commission of Education as provided in the letter to the District dated June 3, 2015; and

WHEREAS, such plan will become effective with the beginning of the 2016-2017 school year.

NOW THEREFORE, it is mutually agreed by and between the undersigned parties as follows:

- 1. The Stillwater Teacher Development and Evaluation Plan (TDEP) will provide the structure upon which the compensation of teachers shall be based; and
- 2. The following positions and related compensation have been agreed to as a part of the QComp plan:
  - a. OComp Board (four positions)
    - i. Compensation shall consist of \$600 annually
  - b. Professional Development/QComp Program Leader (two positions)
    - i. Compensation shall consist of full time release to complete duties.
  - c. Instructional Coaches (five positions will be compensated through QComp funding).
    - i. Compensation shall consist of full time release to complete duties.
  - d. Special Education Site Coach (13 positions)
    - i. Compensation shall consist of \$1,000 annually
    - ii. Three Special Ed Site Coaches shall be selected to attend trainings/meetings held with/for Instructional Coaches
      - 1. These three coaches shall utilize train-the-trainer model to train other Special Education Site Coaches
    - iii. One Special Ed Site Coach shall be selected as a member of the District Professional Development Committee
  - e. Site Professional Development Consultants (13 positions)
    - i. Compensation shall consist of \$200 annually
  - f. Curriculum Mentor (one per new hire)
    - i. The start of this position as a part of the QComp plan, will be delayed until at least the start of the 2017-18 school year
    - ii. Compensation shall consist of a \$500 annually

- g. Induction Mentor (13 positions assigned one to each building with a new hire)
  - i. The start of this position as a part of the QComp plan, will be delayed until at least the start of the 2017-18 school year
  - ii. Compensation shall consist of \$200 annually
- h. Special Education Advisory Team (18 positions)
  - i. Positions to be held by Director of Special Education, Student Support Services Elementary and Early Childhood Program Administrator, Early Childhood and Family Program Administrator, Lead Psychologist, Lead Nurse, Special Education Site Coach(es), one members rights representative from the exclusive representative of the SCEA, and up to three additional special education representatives (in order to ensure all special education professional groups are represented)
  - ii. Compensation shall consist of \$200 annually
    - 1. Compensation shall be provided only to individuals employed under the SCEA Master Contract
- 3. The duties for QComp positions shall be as defined in Appendix A and the Letter of Approval from MDE dated June 3, 2015.
- 4. Compensation for QComp positions shall be made in a lump sum at the conclusion of the school year, and no later than June 30 each school year.
- 5. Compensation shall be pro-rated for teachers who hold QComp positions less than a full year.
- 6. A teacher's annual performance pay will be based on the following factors:
  - a. School-wide student achievement goal of designated building
    - i. \$100 for meeting or exceeding the goal or
    - ii. \$80 for making progress toward the goal
  - b. Individual student achievement and PLC participation
    - i. \$100 for attendance and active participation in at least 80% of all PLC meetings
    - ii. \$50 for setting and reflecting on a targeted individual student achievement goal
    - iii. \$50 for meeting the targeted individual student achievement goal
  - c. Completion of TDEP and Proficiency Rating
    - i. \$800 for completing all aspects of TDEP and demonstrating a rating of "Proficient" or demonstrating progress toward proficiency on a majority of the rubric elements by the end of the year
    - ii. Teachers on a teacher improvement plan (TIP) must complete all aspects of TDEP and the TIP and demonstrate progress toward proficiency by improving at least one rubric level for the identified deficient rubric elements by the end of the year.
- 7. Payment of performance pay will be made in a lump sum no later than June 30 each school year.

- 8. A teacher will move through the performance increments on the salary schedule (see attached) by completing all aspects of TDEP and demonstrating a rating of Proficient or demonstrating progress toward proficiency on a majority of the rubric elements by the end of the year. A teacher not meeting such requirements will not be eligible for a performance increment.
- 9. The QComp Board shall review the budget, and all associated costs shall be re-evaluated, on an annual basis.
- 10. Continuation of the QComp plan shall be considered on an annual basis. Annual mutual agreement of the SCEA and the District will be required in order to continue the plan into the upcoming school year.
- 11. If, at any time, funding from the Department of Education or other sources for the QComp plan should cease, the District and the SCEA mutually agree to revert back to the SCEA Master Contract.

| ST. CROIX EDUCATION ASSOCIATION |  |  |  |  |
|---------------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| DATE: 8.18.16                   | BY ITS PRESIDENT                         |  |  |  |
|                                 | INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DIST. 834, STILLWATER |  |  |  |
| DATE: 818.14                    | BY FOR THE DISTRICT                      |  |  |  |

#### MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING

#### SICK LEAVE BANK

This Memorandum of Understanding is entered into between Independent School District No. 834, Stillwater, Minnesota (hereinafter referred to as the "School District") and the St. Croix Education Association (hereinafter referred to as the "SCEA").

WHEREAS, the District and the SCEA mutually agree that there may be benefit in the creation of a Sick Leave Bank; and

WHEREAS, it was mutually agreed by the District and the SCEA to develop the terms of Sick Leave Bank as a pilot; and

WHEREAS, such terms were developed collaboratively by a committee of District and SCEA representatives; and

WHEREAS, the initial pilot program will become effective on January 17, 2018 and continue through the end of the 2017-2018 school year; and

WHEREAS, prior to the start of the 2018-2019 school year, the District and the SCEA agreed to reconvene the committee to review and revise the terms of the Sick Leave Bank, as needed, in continuing the pilot for the 2018-2019 school year and ending on the last day of the 2018-2019 school year.

NOW THEREFORE, it is mutually agreed by and between the undersigned parties that the terms of the Sick Leave Bank, for the period of January 17, 2018 through May 31, 2018, shall be as follows:

#### 1. Purpose

a. The purpose of the Sick Leave Bank is to provide additional sick leave to those employees who have exhausted their sick leave and have a catastrophic accident, illness, or serious recurring illness, necessitating extended absence.

#### 2. Membership

- a. Employees shall contribute a maximum of one day of sick leave during the enrollment period to be eligible for the Sick Leave Bank.
  - i. Employees who do not contribute one sick day to the Sick Leave Bank during the "enrollment period" shall not be eligible to use leave from the bank.
- b. Employees shall be offered the opportunity to join the Sick Leave Bank during enrollment periods. Employees will be notified 15 days in advance of scheduled enrollment periods.
- c. Employees hired after the enrollment period shall be eligible to join the Sick Leave Bank within 15 days of their employment start date.
- d. Employees returning from a leave of absence shall be eligible to join the Sick Leave Bank within 15 days of their return from leave.
- e. Leave contributed to the Sick Leave Bank is not taxed to the donor, is non-refundable nor tax-deductible, and contributions are irrevocable.
- f. If at any time the balance in the Sick Leave Bank goes below ten, the plan will be suspended, until the next enrollment period.

#### 3. Qualification

- a. To qualify for the Sick Leave Bank, the employee must have exhausted their personal sick leave accrual, and other paid leave available to them (i.e. unspecified leave, vacation, etc.), and
- b. To qualify as a catastrophic accident or illness, for the purpose of this Sick Leave Bank, the employee must:
  - i. Need leave to meet the waiting period for Short Term Disability; or
  - ii. Need leave to cover an extended period of absence resulting from an accident with major injury and/or a serious health condition, as defined under the FMLA; or
  - iii. Need leave to cover intermittent absences resulting from an ongoing, recurring illness/serious health condition, as defined under the FMLA; or
  - iv. Be required to provide care for the serious health condition (as defined under the FMLA) of a spouse, child, or parent, whether for an extended period of time or on a recurring basis.
- c. Written verification by the attending physician is required.

#### 4. Maximum Eligibility

a. Employees shall be eligible to use up to a maximum of nine days per school year from the Sick Leave Bank, for qualifying absences.

#### 5. Exclusions

- a. With the exception of FMLA or medical leave, employees on leave are not eligible to access the Sick Leave Bank.
- b. An employee who is collecting benefits from Long Term Disability or Workers Compensation will not be eligible.
- c. An employee who is absent for treatment and/or surgery that is considered elective in nature will not be eligible.

#### 6. Part-time Employees

a. Employees who are part of the plan and work less than full time shall be eligible for benefits only for the pro-rata portion of the school day for which they are employed.

#### 7. Administration

- a. A member must apply for benefits under the Sick Leave Bank by submitting a leave request through the Absent Management (AESOP) leave system.
- b. The Sick Leave Bank will be administered by the Human Resources Department
  - i. If, in reviewing eligibility, it is determined that a request does not qualify, Human Resources will review the request with the SCEA President, prior to denial. If there is not mutual agreement, the matter will be referred to the Superintendent for a final determination.
  - ii. Eligibility decisions related to the qualification for use of days from the Sick Leave Bank are not subject to the grievance procedures.

## ST. CROIX EDUCATION ASSOCIATION

| DATE: 12/4/17 | BYITSPRESIDENT                           |
|---------------|--|
|               | INDEPENDENT SCHOOL DIST. 834, STILLWATER |
| DATE: 12.4.17 | BY FOR THE DISTRICT                      |

## MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING Discretionary Leave Buy-back

This Memorandum of Understanding is entered into between Independent School District No. 834, Stillwater, Minnesota (hereinafter referred to as the "School District") and the St. Croix Education Association (hereinafter referred to as the "SCEA").

WHEREAS, the District and the SCEA mutually agree to a trial of unspecified day(s) buy-back

NOW THEREFORE, it is mutually agreed by and between the undersigned parties as follows:

- 3. Teachers who retire on or after July 1, 2019 and are not eligible for severance shall receive a one time payment for all unused unspecified days. Days will be paid out at the current sub rate.
- 4. It is the intent of the parties to incorporate this language into the contract during the negotiation of the 2021-2023 Master Contract.

| ST. CROIX EDUCATION ASSOCIATION STILLWATER | INDEP. SCHOOL DIST. 834, |
|--|--------------------------|
| DATE: 2/25/21                              | DATE: 2/25/21            |
| BY Jiff:                                   | BY CARTON                |
| ITS PRESIDENT                              | FOR THE DISTRICT         |